

Comet-shaped quiver varieties, Weyl group actions, and modified Kostka polynomials

Mathieu Ballandras

▶ To cite this version:

Mathieu Ballandras. Comet-shaped quiver varieties, Weyl group actions, and modified Kostka polynomials. 2023. hal-04013951

HAL Id: hal-04013951 https://hal.science/hal-04013951

Preprint submitted on 3 Mar 2023

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

Comet-shaped quiver varieties, Weyl group actions, and modified Kostka polynomials

Mathieu Ballandras

Université de Paris Scuola Internazionale Superiore di Studi Avanzati Instituto de Ciencias Matemáticas mballandras@imj-prg.fr

January 10, 2023

Abstract

We study an algebra spanned by modified Kostka polynomials. Particular structure coefficients of this algebra are interpreted as traces of some Weyl group actions on the intersection cohomology of comet-shaped quiver varieties.

Contents

T	Inti	coduction	2
2	Syn	ametric functions	5
	2.1	Generalities	5
	2.2	Characters of the symmetric group and symmetric functions	7
	2.3	Orthogonality and Macdonald polynomials	8
		2.3.1 Generalities about scalar products on $\text{Sym}[X]$	8
		2.3.2 Hall pairing and (q, t) -deformations	9
	2.4	A result of Garsia–Haiman	10
3	Geo	ometric background	12
	3.1	Notations and generalities on the bounded derived category of con-	
		structible sheaves	12
	3.2	Intersection cohomology	14
4	Ma	in objects and notations	15
	4.1	Adjoint orbits in \mathfrak{gl}_n	15
		4.1.1 Notations for adjoint orbits	15
		4.1.2 Resolutions of Zariski closures of adjoint orbits	16
	4.2	The varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{u,\sigma}}$ and their resolutions $\tilde{\cdot}$ \ldots \ldots	18
	4.3	Intersection cohomology of the varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$	21

5	Construction in terms of Nakajima's quiver varieties			
	5.1	Generalities about Nakajima's quiver varieties	22	
	5.2	Resolutions of Zariski closures of adjoint orbits as Nakajima's framed		
		quiver varieties	24	
	5.3	Comet-shaped quiver varieties	26	
	5.4	Family of comet-shaped quiver varieties	28	
6	Monodromic Weyl group action			
	6.1	Family of resolutions of closures of adjoint orbits	29	
	6.2	Decomposition of the family $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}$	32	
	6.3	W-equivariant structure on the cohomology of the fibers of the family		
		$\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{LP}$	33	
	6.4	Monodromic Weyl group action on the cohomology of $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{LP\sigma}$	36	
	6.5	Frobenius morphism and monodromic action	37	
7	Geo	ometric interpretations in the algebra spanned by Kostka poly-		
	non	nials	41	
	7.1	Description of the algebra	41	
	7.2	Interpretation of certain coefficients as traces of Weyl group actions		
		on the intersection cohomology of quiver varieties	46	
	7.3	Cohomological interpretation in the multiplicative case	47	

1 Introduction

The modified Kostka polynomials $\widetilde{K}_{\lambda,\rho}(q,t)$ form a family of two-variable polynomials indexed by pairs of partitions of some integer n. They are a two-parameter deformation of the Kostka numbers and appear in the theory of symmetric functions. They were introduced by Garsia–Haiman [GH96] in the expression of the modified Macdonald polynomials in terms of Schur functions. The fact that they are polynomials with non-negative integer coefficients is an important result. This is known as the Macdonald conjecture [Mac88] which is a consequence of the n!conjecture of Garsia–Haiman [GH93], proved by Haiman [Hai01]. In this article we study an aglebra spanned by those polynomials. Its structure coefficients $c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda}(q,t)$ were introduced by Rodriguez-Villegas in unpublished notes, they are defined by

$$\widetilde{K}_{\mu,\rho}\widetilde{K}_{\nu,\rho} = \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}_n} c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda} \widetilde{K}_{\lambda,\rho}$$

with \mathcal{P}_n the set of partitions of the integer *n*. We focus in particular on the coefficients $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(q,t)$. They generalize the *q*,*t*-Catalan sequence of Garsia–Haiman [GH96]. We give an interpretation of the coefficients $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(0,t)$ in terms of Weyl group action on the cohomology of a comet-shaped quiver variety. We also give a conjectural interpretation of the coefficients $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(q,t)$ in terms of cohomology of a partial resolution of a character variety. We prove the q = 1 specialization of the conjecture.

The geometric framework is the following. The base field \mathbb{K} is either \mathbb{C} or $\overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$ an algebraic closure of a field \mathbb{F}_q with q elements. We consider cohomology with coefficients in κ which is either \mathbb{C} or $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_l$ with l and q coprime. Fix some integers $n > 0, q \ge 0$ and k > 0. Let $\mathcal{O} = (\mathcal{O}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{O}_k)$ be a k-tuple of adjoint orbits in \mathfrak{gl}_n , the Lie algebra of GL_n . Denote by $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_j$ the Zariski closure of the class \mathcal{O}_j . Some genericity conditions are imposed on the eigenvalues of the k-tuple \mathcal{O} (see Definition 4.9). The main object in this article is the following variety:

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}} := \left\{ (A_1, B_1, \dots, A_g, B_g, X_1, \dots, X_k) \in \mathfrak{gl}_n^{2g} \times \overline{\mathcal{O}}_1 \times \dots \times \overline{\mathcal{O}}_k \right|$$
$$\sum_{i=1}^g [A_i, B_i] + \sum_{j=1}^k X_j = 0 \right\} // \operatorname{GL}_n,$$

with $[A_i, B_i] := A_i B_i - B_i A_i$ the Lie bracket. The quotient is a Geometric Invariant Theory (GIT) quotient with respect to the overall adjoint action of GL_n . Those varieties were studied by Crawley-Boevey [CB03b, CB06] in genus g = 0. For any genus and semisimple adjoint orbits, they were studied by Letellier, Hausel and Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV11]. Letellier [Let11] generalized to any type of adjoint orbits. Those varieties are called comet-shaped quiver varieties due to their interpretation as Nakajima's quiver varieties. They are additive analogues of the following character varieties:

$$\mathcal{M}_{\overline{\mathbf{c}}} := \left\{ (A_1, B_1, \dots, A_g, B_g, X_1, \dots, X_k) \in \operatorname{GL}_n^{2g} \times \overline{\mathcal{C}}_1 \times \dots \times \overline{\mathcal{C}}_k \right|$$
$$A_1 B_1 A_1^{-1} B_1^{-1} \dots A_g B_g A_g^{-1} B_g^{-1} X_1 \dots X_k = \operatorname{Id} \right\} // \operatorname{GL}_n$$

with $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{C}_k)$ a k-tuple of conjugacy classes in GL_n . The action of GL_n is by overall conjugation. Those varieties classify representations of the fundamental group of a genus g Riemann surface with k punctures and prescribed monodromies around those punctures. They were extensively studied by Hausel, Letellier and Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV11] for semisimple classes and by Letellier [Let13] for any Jordan type. Similarly to the additive case there is a genericity condition imposed on the eigenvalues of \mathcal{C} in order for the quotient to be well behaved (see Definition 4.10).

In general the varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}}$ and $\mathcal{M}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}}$ are singular, therefore it is interesting to study their intersection cohomology. Letellier [Let11, Let13] studied intersection cohomology of those varieties by constructing resolutions of singularities $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma} \rightarrow \mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}}$ (see Definition 4.12). Those resolutions of singularities originate in Springer theory [Spr76, BM83] and Lusztig's theory of parabolic induction [Lus84, Lus85, Lus86]. Thanks to this origin, the resolutions of singularities (in both the additive and multiplicative cases) come with a Weyl group action on their cohomology. This action is called the Springer action. In this article we focus on the additive version (the comet-shaped quiver varieties). We come back to character varieties, at the end, in order to give a conjectural interpretation of the coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(q, t)$.

In the additive case, thanks to the quiver variety point of view, Weyl group actions other than the Springer action can be constructed. The Weyl group actions on the cohomology of Nakajima's quiver varieties were studied extensively by Nakajima [Nak94, Nak00], Lusztig [Lus00] and Maffei [Maf02]. They were used to prove Kac conjecture by Letellier, Hausel, Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV13] and to study unipotent characters of $GL_n(\mathbb{F}_q)$ by Letellier [Let12]. Nakajima's construction [Nak94] of the Weyl group action relies on the hyperkähler structure of the quiver varieties. We use this construction, together with technics from Lusztig (see Letellier [Let05, Proof of proposition 5.5.3]) and ideas from Mellit [Mel19, Section 8]. This allows to describe uniformly a monodromic action on the cohomology of quiver varieties with semisimple adjoint orbits and the Springer action on the cohomology of resolutions of quiver varieties.

Thanks to this construction we can obtain an interpretation of the coefficients $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(0,t)$ in terms of the Weyl group action on the compactly supported intersection cohomology of some comet-shaped quiver varieties.

Theorem 1.1. Consider a generic 4-tuple of adjoint orbits of the following type:

- \mathcal{O}_1 has one eigenvalue with Jordan type $\mu' \in \mathcal{P}_n$,
- \mathcal{O}_2 has one eigenvalue with Jordan type $\nu' \in \mathcal{P}_n$,
- \mathcal{O}_3 is semisimple regular, it has n distinct eigenvalues,
- \mathcal{O}_4 is semisimple with one eigenvalue of multiplicity n-1 and the other of multiplicity 1.

Then the Weyl group with respect to \mathcal{O}_3 is the symmetric group \mathfrak{S}_n and it acts on the compactly supported intersection cohomology of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}}$. Let w be a n-cycle in this Weyl group, then

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^{n}}\left(0,t\right) = t^{\frac{-d_{\mathcal{O}}}{2}} \sum_{r} \operatorname{tr}\left(w, IH_{c}^{2r}\left(\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}},\kappa\right)\right) t^{r}.$$

In general, in the multiplicative case, only the Springer action exists. The monodromic action was constructed by Mellit [Mel19, Section 8] only with respect to one puncture for a regular monodromy. The Springer action is defined by Letellier [Let13] on the cohomology of partial resolutions of character varieties. The partial resolution relevant to describe the coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}$ is the variety $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$ introduced in 7.3. The group \mathfrak{S}_n acts on the compactly supported intersection cohomology of $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$. For $w \in \mathfrak{S}_n$, the *w*-twisted mixed Hodge polynomial of $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$ is

$$IH_{c}^{w}\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}; u, v\right) := \sum_{i,r} u^{r} v^{i} \operatorname{tr}\left(w, IH_{c}^{2r,i}\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}, \kappa\right)\right).$$

with $IH_c^{2r,i}(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu},\kappa)$ the weight 2r graded part of the degree *i* compactly supported intersection cohomology of $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$.

Conjecture 1.2. Let w be a n-cycle in \mathfrak{S}_n . The coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(q,t)$ is related to the w-twisted mixed Hodge polynomial of $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$ by

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(q,t) = t^{\frac{-\dim \mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}}{2}} I H_c^w \left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}, \frac{1}{q}, \sqrt{qt} \right).$$

In [Bal22] we compute Poincaré polynomial for compactly supported intersection cohomology of the character varieties $\mathcal{M}_{\overline{c}}$. This allows to prove the following theorem which is the Poincaré polynomial specialization of Conjecture 1.2.

Theorem 1.3. Let w be a n-cycle in \mathfrak{S}_n , the coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}$ is related to the wtwisted Poincaré polynomial of $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$ by

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^{n}}(1,t) = t^{\frac{-\dim \mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}}{2}} \sum_{i} t^{\frac{i}{2}} \operatorname{tr}\left(w, IH_{c}^{i}\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu},\kappa\right)\right).$$

Aknowledgement

This work is part of my PhD thesis under the supervision of Emmanuel Letellier and Fernando Rodriguez-Villegas. I am very grateful to both of them for introducing me to the interesting topic of Weyl group actions on the cohomology of character varieties and quiver varieties. I am aslo thankful to François Bergeron for interesting comments and suggestions.

2 Symmetric functions

2.1 Generalities

Notations 2.1 (Partitions). A partition of an integer $n \in \mathbb{N}$ is a decreasing sequence of non-negative integers

$$\lambda = (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \dots, \lambda_{l(\lambda)}) \text{ with } |\lambda| := \lambda_1 + \lambda_2 + \dots + \lambda_{l(\lambda)} = n$$

The length of λ is the number $l(\lambda)$ of non-zero terms. The set of partitions of n is denoted by \mathcal{P}_n and

$$\mathcal{P} := \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \mathcal{P}_n.$$

The dominance ordering on \mathcal{P} is defined by $\lambda \leq \mu$ if and only if $|\lambda| = |\mu|$ and

$$\sum_{i=1}^{k} \lambda_i \leq \sum_{i=1}^{k} \mu_i \text{ for all } k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

For $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_l)$ a partition, we introduce the following notation

$$\mathcal{P}_{\lambda} := \mathcal{P}_{\lambda_1} \times \cdots \times \mathcal{P}_{\lambda_l}.$$

Notations 2.2 (Young diagrams). To a partition λ , we associate the following set

$$\{(i, j) | 1 \le i \le l(\lambda) \text{ and } 1 \le j \le \lambda_i\}.$$

This set is called the Young diagram of λ , it gives a graphical way to think about partitions. The transpose of a Young diagram is obtained by permuting i and j. The transpose λ' of a partition λ is the partition with Young diagram the transpose of the Young diagram of λ . The Young diagram of the partition $\lambda = (6, 4, 2)$ has the following graphical representation

	x		
		-	

The box x has coordinates (i, j) = (1, 3). The arm length of x is number of box to the right of x, in this case a(x) = 3. The leg length is the number of box under x, we have l(x) = 1.

Notations 2.3 (Symmetric functions). Let $X = (x_1, x_2, ...)$ be an infinite set of variable and let Sym[X] be the ring of symmetric functions in $(x_1, x_2, ...)$. We use the usual notations from Macdonald's book [Mac15]. In particular, the usual basis of symmetric functions indexed by partitions: m_{λ} , e_{λ} , h_{λ} , p_{λ} and s_{λ} are respectively the monomial, elementary, complete, power sum and Schur symmetric functions.

The Hall pairing is denoted by $\langle \dots, \dots \rangle$ and is defined by

$$\langle p_{\lambda}, p_{\mu} \rangle = \delta_{\lambda,\mu} z_{\lambda}, \tag{1}$$

the symbol $\delta_{\lambda,\mu}$ is 1 if λ and μ are the same partition and 0 otherwise. The order of the stabilizer of a permutation of cycle type λ is denoted by z_{λ} , namely

$$z_{\lambda} = \prod_{l=1}^{k} i_l^{m_l} m_l!$$

for a partition $\lambda = (\underbrace{i_1, \ldots, i_1}_{m_1}, \ldots, \underbrace{i_k, \ldots, i_k}_{m_k})$.

Definition 2.4 (Adams operator). For $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$, the Adams operator p_n is a ring endomorphism of Sym[X]. It can be defined by its values on the generating family of power sums,

$$p_m[p_n[X]] := p_{mn}[X] \text{ for } m \in \mathbb{N}_{>0} \text{ and } n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

The following notation is commonly used for Adams operators

$$F[X^n] := p_n[F[X]].$$

Remark 2.5. More generally, Adams operator are defined in any lambda ring. In this article, the only lambda rings appearing are rings of symmetric functions and polynomial rings such as $\mathbb{K}[u]$. On such polynomial rings, the Adams operator p_n is defined by $p_n[u] := u^n$.

Let k be a positive integer, we consider the space of multivariate symmetric functions in k infinite sets of variables over $\mathbb{Q}(q,t)$

$$\operatorname{Sym}[X_1,\ldots,X_k] := \mathbb{Q}(q,t) \otimes \operatorname{Sym}[X_1] \otimes \cdots \otimes \operatorname{Sym}[X_k].$$

A series with coefficients in this ring of multivariate symmetric functions will conveniently encode cohomological information about comet shaped quiver varieties. The ring of such series is denoted by $\text{Sym}[X_1, \ldots, X_k][[s]]$, it is a lambda ring, and the Adams operators extend to ring endomorphisms of $\text{Sym}[X_1, \ldots, X_k][[s]]$ defined by

$$p_n\left[f(q,t)F_1\left[X_1\right]\otimes\cdots\otimes F_k\left[X_k\right]s^l\right] = f(q^n,t^n)F_1\left[X_1^n\right]\otimes\cdots\otimes F_k\left[X_k^n\right]s^{nl}$$

Definition 2.6 (Plethystic substitution). Let F be a symmetric function. The ring of symmetric functions Sym [X] is freely generated by power sums, so that F can be uniquely obtained as a polynomial expression in the power sums $(p_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$. Interpreting p_n as the Adams operator, the same polynomial expression defines an operator acting on any lambda ring Λ , this operator is denoted by $F[\ldots]$. For $G \in \Lambda$, the expression F[G] is called a plethystic substitution. **Remark 2.7.** Similarly to Adams operators, the operator $F[\ldots]$ naturally extends to Sym $[X_1, \ldots, X_k]$ [[s]].

Definition 2.8 (Plethystic exponential and logarithm). The plethystic exponential Exp : $s \operatorname{Sym}[X_1, \ldots, X_k][[s]] \to 1 + \operatorname{Sym}[X_1, \ldots, X_k][[s]]$ is defined by

$$\operatorname{Exp}[G] := \exp\left(\sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{p_n[G]}{n}\right)$$

its inverse, the plethystic logarithm

$$\operatorname{Log}: 1 + s \operatorname{Sym}[X_1, \dots, X_k][[s]] \to \operatorname{Sym}[X_1, \dots, X_k][[s]],$$

is defined by

$$Log[1+G] := \sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{\mu(n)}{n} p_n \left[log(1+G) \right],$$

where μ is the usual Mobius function. Contrarily to the ordinary ones, the plethystic exponential and logarithm are written with an uppercase character.

Remark 2.9. Plethystics operations satisfy the relations

$$\begin{aligned} & \operatorname{Exp}[F+G] &= \operatorname{Exp}[F]\operatorname{Exp}[G], \\ & \operatorname{Log}[(1+F)(1+G)] &= \operatorname{Log}[1+F] + \operatorname{Log}[1+G], \\ & \operatorname{Log}[\operatorname{Exp}[G]] &= G. \end{aligned}$$

2.2 Characters of the symmetric group and symmetric functions

Let R_n be the vector space spanned by characters of the symmetric group \mathfrak{S}_n and let $R := \bigoplus_{n \leq 0} R_n$. There is a natural ring structure on R and a pairing such that Ris naturally isomorphic to $\operatorname{Sym}[X]$. Let us recall this well-known fact, see [Mac15] for more details.

Let χ and η be two characters of \mathfrak{S}_n , and let V_{χ} , respectively V_{η} be the associated representations. The pairing is defined by

$$\langle \chi, \eta \rangle = \dim \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{S}_n} (V_{\chi}, V_{\eta}).$$

The spaces R_m and R_n are orthogonal if $m \neq n$. The product of two characters $\chi \in R_m$ and $\eta \in R_n$ is the character of the representation $\operatorname{Ind}_{\mathfrak{S}_m \times \mathfrak{S}_n}^{\mathfrak{S}_{m+n}} V_{\chi} \otimes V_{\eta}$, it is denoted by $\chi.\eta$.

The irreducible characters of the symmetric group \mathfrak{S}_n are indexed by partitions of n, they are denoted by $(\chi_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}_n}$. The irreducible representation associated to the character χ_{λ} is denoted by V_{λ} . The indexing is the same as in Macdonald's book [Mac15], so that $V_{(n)}$ is the trivial representation and $V_{(1^n)}$ the sign representation.

Proposition 2.10. Define the characteristic map $ch : R \to Sym[X]$ by $ch(\chi_{\lambda}) := s_{\lambda}$. It is an isomorphism between R and Sym[X] compatible with the products and the pairings, Sym[X] being endowed with the Hall pairing.

Proof. See Macdonald [Mac15, I-7].

Remark 2.11. The last proposition gives a representation theoretic meaning to symmetric functions. Consider V a representation of \mathfrak{S}_n with character χ_V , then

- The pairing $\langle s_{\lambda}, ch(\chi_V) \rangle$ gives the multiplicity of the irreducible representation V_{λ} in the representation V.
- The pairing $\langle p_{\mu}, ch(\chi_V) \rangle$ gives the trace of an element in \mathfrak{S}_n with cycle type μ on the representation V.

Definition 2.12 (Frobenius characteristic). We extend the characteristic map ch to bigraded representations of \mathfrak{S}_n by adding variables q and t to keep track of the degree. To a bigraded representation of the symmetric group $V = \bigoplus_{(i,j) \in \mathbb{N}^2} V_{i,j}$ is associated a symmetric function over $\mathbb{Z}(q,t)$. This symmetric function is given by

$$ch(V) = \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}_n} \sum_{(i,j) \in \mathbb{N}^2} \langle V_{i,j}, \chi_\lambda \rangle q^i t^j s_\lambda,$$
(2)

where we have identified the representation $V_{i,j}$ with its character so that $\langle V_{i,j}, \chi_{\lambda} \rangle$ is the multiplicity of the irreducible representation of type λ in $V_{i,j}$. The symmetric function ch(V) is called the q,t-graded Frobenius characteristic of the bigraded representation V.

2.3 Orthogonality and Macdonald polynomials

In this section we recall the characterization of modified Macdonald polynomials following Mellit [Mel20, Mel18].

2.3.1 Generalities about scalar products on Sym[X]

A scalar product on Sym [X] is a non-degenerate $\mathbb{Q}(q, t)$ -bilinear form

$$(\dots,\dots)^S : \operatorname{Sym}[X] \times \operatorname{Sym}[X] \to \mathbb{Q}(q,t)$$
$$F, G \mapsto (F[X], G[X])^S.$$

It can be extended to multivariate symmetric functions by specifying the variable acted upon with a lower index

$$(\dots,\dots)_X^S$$
 : Sym $[X, Y_1, \dots, Y_k] \times$ Sym $[X, Z_1, \dots, Z_l] \rightarrow$ Sym $[Y_1, \dots, Y_k, Z_1, \dots, Z_l]$

on pure tensors it reads

$$(F[X] \otimes F'[Y_1, \cdots, Y_k], G[X] \otimes G'[Z_1, \cdots, Z_l])_X^S := (F[X], G[X])^S G'[Z_1, \cdots, Z_l] F'[Y_1, \cdots, Y_k]$$

Assumption 2.13 (Homogeneity). When considering families of symmetric functions indexed by partitions such as $(u_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}}$, the symmetric function u_{λ} is always assumed to be homogeneous of degree $|\lambda|$.

Definition 2.14 (Reproducing kernel). Let $(u_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}}$ and $(v_{\mu})_{\mu \in \mathcal{P}}$ be two basis of $\operatorname{Sym}[X]$ dual with respect to a scalar product $(\ldots, \ldots)^S$. Then the element $K_S[X, Y] \in \operatorname{Sym}[X, Y]$ defined by

$$K_S[X,Y] := \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}} u_{\lambda}[X] v_{\lambda}[Y],$$

it is called the reproducing kernel of the scalar product $(\ldots,\ldots)^S$. It depends only on the scalar product but not on the choice of dual basis, it satisfies

$$(K_S[X,Y],F[X])_X^S = F[Y].$$

2.3.2 Hall pairing and (q, t)-deformations

Remark 2.15. Recall that the Hall pairing satisfies

$$\langle p_{\lambda}, p_{\mu} \rangle = \delta_{\lambda,\mu} z_{\lambda},$$

hence $(p_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}}$ and $(z_{\mu}^{-1}p_{\mu})_{\mu \in \mathcal{P}}$ are dual basis with respect to this pairing. This gives the reproducing kernel of the Hall pairing:

$$\operatorname{Exp}[XY] = \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}} p_{\lambda}[X] \frac{p_{\lambda}[Y]}{z_{\lambda}} = \sum_{n} h_{n}[XY].$$

Definition 2.16 ((q, t)-Hall pairing). The (q, t)-deformation of the Hall pairing is defined by

$$(F[X], G[X])^{q,t} := \langle F[X], G[(q-1)(1-t)X] \rangle$$

Remark 2.17. The reproducing kernel of the (q, t)-Hall pairing is

$$\operatorname{Exp}\left[\frac{XY}{(q-1)(1-t)}\right].$$

Proposition 2.18. Let $M_{\leq \lambda}$ be the subspace of Sym [X] spanned by monomial symmetric functions $m_{\mu}[X]$ with $\mu \leq \lambda$. The Macdonald polynomials $\left(\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t]\right)_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}}$ are uniquely determined by:

- Orthogonality $(\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t], \tilde{H}_{\mu}[X;q,t])^{q,t} = 0$ if $\lambda \neq \mu$.
- One of the triangularity condition $\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X(t-1)] \in M_{\preceq \lambda}$ or $\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X(q-1)] \in M_{\preceq \lambda'}$.
- Normalization $\tilde{H}[1;q,t] = 1$.

Moreover

$$a_{\lambda}(q,t) := \left(\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t], \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t]\right)^{q,t} = \prod_{x \in \lambda} (q^{a(x)+1} - t^{l(x)})(q^{a(x)} - t^{l(x)+1}), \quad (3)$$

where the product is over the Young diagram of λ and a(x) is the arm length and l(x) the leg length (see Notations 2.1).

Proof. [Mel20] corollary 2.8.

The modified Macdonald polynomials $H_{\lambda}[X;q,t]$ were first introduced by Garsia– Haiman [GH96] as a deformation of other polynomials defined by Macdonald [Mac15]. The definition recalled here comes from [Mel20].

Definition 2.19 (Modified Kostka polynomials). The modified Kostka polynomials $\left(\widetilde{K}_{\lambda,\rho}(q,t)\right)_{\lambda,\rho\in\mathcal{P}_n}$ are defined as the coefficients of the transition matrix between the basis of Schur functions and the basis of modified Macdonald polynomials

$$\tilde{H}_{\rho}[X;q,t] = \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}_n} \widetilde{K}_{\lambda,\rho}(q,t) s_{\lambda}.$$

Notations 2.20. The variables (q, t) will often be omitted and the modified Kostka polynomial denoted by $\widetilde{K}_{\lambda,\rho}$ and the modified Macdonald polynomial by $\widetilde{H}_{\lambda}[X]$.

2.4 A result of Garsia–Haiman

The remaining of this section is devoted to the presentation of a result of Garsia– Haiman [GH96, Theorem 3.4]. This result is important to study the coefficients $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}$ in the next sections. Even though there are no new results, some proofs are included for convenience of the reader.

Proposition 2.21. The operator Δ_1 is defined by

$$\Delta_1 F[X] := F[X] - F\left[X + \frac{(1-q)(1-t)}{z}\right] \exp\left[-zX\right]|_{z^0},$$

where $|z^0|$ means taking the coefficient in front of z^0 . This operator acts on modified Macdonal polynomials by

$$\Delta_1 \tilde{H}_{\lambda} [X; q, t] = (1 - t)(1 - q) \sum_{(i,j) \in \lambda} q^{j-1} t^{i-1} \tilde{H}_{\lambda} [X; q, t].$$

Moreover the following relation holds

$$\tilde{H}_{\lambda}\left[1-u;q,t\right] = \prod_{(i,j)\in\lambda} \left(1-uq^{j-1}t^{i-1}\right).$$
(4)

Proof. [GH96, Corollary 3.1 and Theorem 3.2]

Lemma 2.22. At first order in u

$$\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[1+u;q,t] = 1 + u \sum_{(i,j)\in\lambda} q^{j-1}t^{i-1} + \mathcal{O}(u^2).$$
(5)

Proof. One should be careful with plethystic substitutions, to compute the left hand side of (5) one cannot just substitute -u for u in (4). Indeed $p_n[1-u] = 1-u^n$ and $p_n[1+u] = 1+u^n$ so that substituting -u for u in the latter gives back the former only when n is odd. We denote by $d_{\lambda,\mu}$ the coefficient of p_{μ} in the expansion of \tilde{H}_{λ} in the basis of power sums $(p_{\kappa})_{\kappa \in \mathcal{P}_n}$, then

$$\tilde{H}_{\lambda} [1 - u; q, t] = \sum_{|\mu| = |\lambda|} d_{\lambda,\mu} \prod_{i} (1 - u^{\mu_{i}}),
\tilde{H}_{\lambda} [1 + u; q, t] = \sum_{|\mu| = |\lambda|} d_{\lambda,\mu} \prod_{i} (1 + u^{\mu_{i}}).$$

We conclude by comparing the coefficient in front of u and using (4).

Lemma 2.23. Let $F \in \text{Sym}_n[X]$ be a symmetric function of degree $n \ge 2$. Then the coefficient in front of u in F[1 + u] is given by the Hall pairing with a complete symmetric function

$$F[1+u]|_{u} = \langle h_{(n-1,1)}[X], F[X] \rangle$$

Proof. The coefficient of m_{λ} in the monomial expansion of F is denoted by c_{λ} . The plethystic substitution F[1+u] corresponds to the evaluation of the symmetric function F on the set of variables (1, u, 0, ...), moreover

$$F[1+u] = \sum_{|\lambda|=n} c_{\lambda} m_{\lambda} [1+u].$$

Therefore the only m_{λ} contributing are the one with λ of length at most two and the coefficient in front of u is $c_{(n-1,1)}$. The conclusion follows as complete symmetric functions and monomial symmetric functions are dual with respect to the Hall pairing.

Lemma 2.24. Let $F \in \text{Sym}_n[X]$ be a symmetric function of degree n then

$$\frac{F[1-u]}{1-u}\Big|_{u=1} = \langle F[X], p_n[X] \rangle,$$

where $|_{u=1}$ means setting u=1.

Proof. Let d_{λ} be the coefficient in front of p_{λ} in the power sum expansion of F,

$$F[1-u] = \sum_{|\lambda|=n} d_{\lambda} p_{\lambda}[1-u]$$
$$= \sum_{|\lambda|=n} d_{\lambda} \prod_{i} (1-u^{\lambda_{i}})$$

When dividing by (1 - u) and setting u = 1 all terms coming from partitions of length at least two will vanish as $(1 - u)^2$ divides them. Therefore we have

$$\frac{F[1-u]}{1-u}\Big|_{u=1} = d_{(n)} \frac{1-u^n}{1-u}\Big|_{u=1} = nd_{(n)}.$$

The size of the centralizer of a *n*-cycle in \mathfrak{S}_n is $z_{(n)} = n$, the conclusion follows by orthogonality of power sums (1).

Now we can state and recall the proof of an important theorem of Garsia– Haiman.

Theorem 2.25 (Garsia–Haiman [GH96] Theorem 3.4). We denote by $\prod'_{(i,j)\in\lambda}$ a product over the young diagram of a partition λ omitting the top left corner with (i, j) = (1, 1). The following identity holds

$$(-1)^{n-1}s_{(1^n)}[X] = (q-1)(1-t)\sum_{|\lambda|=n} \frac{\sum_{(i,j)\in\lambda} q^{j-1}t^{i-1}\prod_{(i,j)\in\lambda} (1-q^{j-1}t^{i-1})\dot{H}_{\lambda}[X]}{a_{\lambda}(q,t)}.$$
(6)

Proof. The reproducing kernel of the (q, t)-Hall pairing is given in Remark 2.17. The degree n term of $\operatorname{Exp}[Z]$ is $h_n[Z]$. The basis $\left(\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X]\right)_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}}$ and $\left(\frac{\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X]}{a_{\lambda}}\right)_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}}$ are dual with respect to this scalar product. Following Definition 2.14 and Remarks 2.15, 2.17, the degree n term of the reproducing kernel of the (q, t)-Hall pairing is

$$h_n\left[\frac{XY}{(q-1)(1-t)}\right] = \sum_{|\lambda|=n} \frac{\dot{H}_{\lambda}[X]\dot{H}_{\lambda}[Y]}{a_{\lambda}}$$

Now expand h_n in the basis of power sums, proceed to the substitution Y = 1 - u and apply (4)

$$\sum_{|\mu|=n} z_{\mu}^{-1} p_{\mu} \left[\frac{X(1-u)}{(q-1)(1-t)} \right] = \sum_{|\lambda|=n} \frac{\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X] \prod_{(i,j)\in\lambda} (1-uq^{j-1}t^{i-1})}{a_{\lambda}}$$

Divide by (1 - u), set u = 1, apply Lemma 2.24 to the left hand side and compute explicitly the right hand side:

$$\sum_{|\mu|=n} z_{\mu}^{-1} \left(p_{\mu} \left[\frac{XY}{(q-1)(1-t)} \right], p_{(n)}[Y] \right)_{Y} = \sum_{|\lambda|=n} \frac{\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X] \prod_{(i,j)\in\lambda} (1-q^{j-1}t^{i-1})}{a_{\lambda}}.$$

As Adams operator are ring morphisms, we have

$$p_{\mu}\left[\frac{XY}{(q-1)(1-t)}\right] = p_{\mu}\left[\frac{X}{(q-1)(1-t)}\right]p_{\mu}[Y],$$

then by orthogonality of power sums (1)

$$p_{(n)}\left[\frac{X}{(q-1)(1-t)}\right] = \sum_{|\lambda|=n} \frac{\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X] \prod_{(i,j)\in\lambda}' (1-q^{j-1}t^{i-1})}{a_{\lambda}}.$$
 (7)

Apply the operator Δ_1 to (7). According to Proposition 2.21, the operator Δ_1 is diagonal in the basis of Macdonald polynomials and we obtain, up to a sign, the right hand side of (6). Let us compute the left hand side

$$\Delta_1 p_{(n)} \left[\frac{X}{(q-1)(1-t)} \right] = p_{(n)} \left[\frac{X}{(q-1)(1-t)} \right] - p_{(n)} \left[\frac{X}{(q-1)(1-t)} - \frac{1}{z} \right] \operatorname{Exp}[-zX] |_{z^0}$$

= $p_{(n)} \left[\frac{X}{(q-1)(1-t)} \right] - p_{(n)} \left[\frac{X}{(q-1)(1-t)} \right] \operatorname{Exp}[-zX] |_{z^0} + p_{(n)} \left[\frac{1}{z} \right] \operatorname{Exp}[-zX] |_{z^0}$
= $\frac{1}{z^n} \operatorname{Exp}[-zX] |_{z^0}$.

In the second line we used that the Adams operator p_n is a ring morphism and in the last line that it acts on z by raising to the power n. Now $\exp[-zX]$ is the inverse of $\exp[zX]$ so that if X is the infinite set of variables $(x_1, x_2, ...)$, then

$$\operatorname{Exp}[-zX] = \prod_{i} (1 - zx_i).$$

The coefficient in front of z^n is $(-1)^n e_n[X]$ so that

$$(-1)^{n} e_{n}[X] = -(q-1)(1-t) \sum_{|\lambda|=n} \frac{\sum_{(i,j)\in\lambda} q^{j-1} t^{i-1} \prod_{(i,j)\in\lambda} (1-q^{j-1}t^{i-1}) \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X]}{a_{\lambda}}.$$

To conclude, notice that $e_n = s_{(1^n)}$.

3 Geometric background

In this section we recall classical results about intersection cohomology. The main reference is Beilinson–Bernstein–Deligne–Gabber [BBDG18].

3.1 Notations and generalities on the bounded derived category of constructible sheaves

The field \mathbb{K} is either \mathbb{C} or an algebraic closure $\overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$ of a finite field \mathbb{F}_q with q elements. Let X be an algebraic variety over \mathbb{K} and let l be a prime different from the characteristic of \mathbb{K} . We denote by κ_X the constant l-adic sheaf on X with coefficients in

 $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_l$. When there are no risk of confusion we just write κ instead of κ_X . For $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$ we can also consider the constant sheaf with complex coefficients, in the analytic topology.

Notations 3.1. The bounded derived category of κ -constructible sheaves on X is denoted by $\mathcal{D}_c^b(X)$. Its objects are represented by complexes of sheaves K such that the cohomology sheaves $\mathcal{H}^i K$ are κ -constructible sheaves on X and finitely many of them are non-zero. Let Y be a variety over \mathbb{K} and let $f: X \to Y$ be a morphism, we have the usual four functors

$$f^*, f^!: \mathcal{D}^b_c(Y) \to \mathcal{D}^b_c(X), f_*, f_!: \mathcal{D}^b_c(X) \to \mathcal{D}^b_c(Y).$$

Theorem 3.2 (Base change). Let $K \in \mathcal{D}_c^b(Y')$ and consider a cartesian square

$$\begin{array}{ccc} X' & \stackrel{g}{\longrightarrow} & Y' \\ b \downarrow & & \downarrow a \\ X & \stackrel{f}{\longrightarrow} & Y, \end{array} \tag{8}$$

then the natural morphism $f^*a_!K \to b_!g^*K$ is an isomorphism.

Remark 3.3. Let $\alpha \hookrightarrow X$ be a geometric point of X and let β be its image by f. The variety $X_{\alpha} := X' \times_X \alpha$ is the fiber of b over α and the variety $Y_{\beta} := Y' \times_Y \beta$ is the fiber of a over β . The cartesian square (8) induces the following cartesian square where h is an isomorphism



The base change isomorphism for this diagram identifies with the stalk at α of the base change isomorphism of Diagram (8),

$$f^*a_!K_\alpha \to b_!g^*K_\alpha.$$

This morphism is nothing but the morphism obtained by functoriality of the compactly supported cohomology

$$H^{\boldsymbol{\cdot}}_c(Y_\beta, K) \xrightarrow{h^*} H^{\boldsymbol{\cdot}}_c(X_\alpha, h^*K).$$

Definition 3.4. Let W be a finite group acting from the left on a variety X. For all $w \in W$ there is a morphism $w : X \to X$. An action of W on an element $K \in \mathcal{D}_c^b(X)$ is the data of isomorphisms $\phi_w : w^*K \cong K$ such that for all $w, w' \in W$,

$$\phi_{w'w} = \phi_w w^*(\phi_{w'}),\tag{9}$$

and such that $\phi_1 = \text{Id.}$ We say that the complex K is W-equivariant.

Remark 3.5. When the action of W on X is trivial, an action of W on $K \in \mathcal{D}_c^b(X)$ is just a group morphism from the opposite group W^{op} to the group of automorphism $\operatorname{Aut}(K)$.

Proposition 3.6. Let $f : X \to Y$ be a W-equivariant morphism between varieties with left W-action. Let W act on K by morphisms $\phi_w : w^*K \cong K$, then W acts on $f_!K$.

Proof. Base change formulas allow to define the action, for all $w \in W$ they provide an isomorphism $w^*f_!K \to f_!w^*K$. Compose this isomorphism with $f_!\phi_w$ to obtain an isomorphism $\tilde{\phi}_w : w^*f_!K \to f_!K$. The compatibility (9) follows from functoriality of base change.

3.2 Intersection cohomology

Definition 3.7 (Intersection complex). Let $Y \hookrightarrow X$ be a closed embedding and let $\underline{j}: U \hookrightarrow Y$ be an open embedding. Assume that U is smooth, irreducible and that $\overline{U} = Y$. Let ξ be a local system on U. The intersection complex $\underline{\mathcal{IC}}_{Y,\xi}^{\bullet}$ is the unique (up to isomorphism) element K in $\mathcal{D}_c^b(Y)$ characterized by

$$\mathcal{H}^{i}K = 0 \quad if \quad i < -\dim Y,$$

$$\mathcal{H}^{-\dim Y}K_{|U} = \xi,$$

$$\dim \left(\operatorname{Supp} \mathcal{H}^{i}K\right) < -i \quad if \quad i > -\dim Y,$$

$$\dim \left(\operatorname{Supp} \mathcal{H}^{i}D_{Y}K\right) < -i \quad if \quad i > -\dim Y.$$

We also denote by $\underline{\mathcal{IC}}_{Y,\xi}^{\bullet}$ its extension $j_*\underline{\mathcal{IC}}_{Y,\xi}^{\bullet}$.

Remark 3.8 (Continuation principle). The intersection complex of ξ can also be defined as the intermediate extension $\underline{\mathcal{IC}}_{Y,\xi}^{\bullet} = j_{!*}\xi$. Moreover the functor $j_{!*}$ is fully faithful (see Kiehl-Weissauer [KW01, III - Corollary 5.11]).

Remark 3.9. The intersection complex does not depend on the choice of smooth open subset in Y. When the local system ξ is not specified, it is chosen to be the constant sheaf κ_U and $\underline{\mathcal{IC}}_X^{\bullet} := \underline{\mathcal{IC}}_{X,\kappa_U}^{\bullet}$. We denote by $\underline{\mathcal{IC}}_X^{\bullet}$

Notations 3.10. The shifted intersection complexes are

$$\mathcal{IC}^{\bullet}_{X,\xi} := \underline{\mathcal{IC}}^{\bullet-\dim X}_{X,\xi} \ and \ \mathcal{IC}^{\bullet}_{X} := \underline{\mathcal{IC}}^{\bullet-\dim X}_{X}$$

Definition 3.11 (Intersection cohomology). Let $p: X \to \text{Spec } \mathbb{K}$ be the structural morphism and k an integer. The k-th intersection cohomology space of X is

$$IH^{k}(X,\kappa) := \mathcal{H}^{k-\dim X} p_* \underline{\mathcal{IC}}^{\bullet}_X = \mathcal{H}^k p_* \mathcal{IC}^{\bullet}_X$$

and the k-th compactly supported intersection cohomology space of X is

$$IH_c^k(X,\kappa) := \mathcal{H}^{k-\dim X} p_! \underline{\mathcal{IC}}_X^{\bullet} = \mathcal{H}^k p_! \mathcal{IC}_X^{\bullet}$$

For $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$, Saito [Sai86] proved that the intersection cohomology spaces carry a mixed Hodge structure. Thus there exists on $IH_c^k(X, \mathbb{Q})$ an increasing finite filtration called the weight filtration and denoted by W^k such that the complexified quotient $\mathbb{C} \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}} W_r^k / W_{r-1}^k$ carries a pure Hodge structure of weight r. The Hodge numbers of this structure are denoted $h_c^{i,j,k}(X) = \dim IH_c^{i,j,k}(X,\mathbb{C})$ and satisfy i + j = r. **Definition 3.12.** The mixed Hodge structure is encoded in the mixed Hodge polynomial,

$$IH_{c}(X; x, y, v) := \sum_{i,j,k} h_{c}^{i,j,k}(X) x^{i} y^{j} v^{k}.$$
(10)

This polynomial has an important specialisation, the Poincaré polynomial

$$P_{c}(X;v) := IH_{c}(X;1,1,v) = \sum_{k} \dim IH_{c}^{k}(X,\kappa)v^{k}.$$
(11)

In this article "Poincaré polynomial" always refers to "Poincaré polynomial for compactly supported intersection cohomology".

4 Main objects and notations

4.1 Adjoint orbits in \mathfrak{gl}_n

4.1.1 Notations for adjoint orbits

The goal of this article is to relate some geometric objects to combinatorial data. The first step is the well-known labelling of adjoint orbits by their Jordan types, which we recall in order to fix the notations.

For an integer r and for $z \in \mathbb{K}$, we denote by $J_r(z) \in \mathfrak{gl}_r$ the Jordan block of size rwith eigenvalue z so that $J_r(z) - z \operatorname{Id}_r$ is nilpotent of order r. Let $\mu = (\mu_1, \mu_2, \ldots, \mu_s)$ be a partition of an integer m and let $z \in \mathbb{K}$. Let $J_{\mu}(z)$ be the matrix with eigenvalue z and Jordan blocks of sizes given by $(\mu_j)_{1 \leq j \leq s}$,

$$J_{\mu}(z) := \begin{pmatrix} J_{\mu_1}(z) & & & \\ & J_{\mu_2}(z) & & \\ & & \ddots & \\ & & & \ddots & \\ & & & & J_{\mu_s}(z) \end{pmatrix} \in \mathfrak{gl}_m$$

Let $\nu = (\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_l) \in \mathcal{P}_n$ be a partition of *n*, introduce the following notation

$$\mathcal{P}_{\nu} := \mathcal{P}_{\nu_1} \times \mathcal{P}_{\nu_2} \times \cdots \times \mathcal{P}_{\nu_l}.$$

Consider a diagonal matrix σ ,

$$\sigma = \begin{pmatrix} \sigma_1 \operatorname{Id}_{\nu_1} & & & \\ & \sigma_2 \operatorname{Id}_{\nu_2} & & \\ & & \ddots & \\ & & & \sigma_l \operatorname{Id}_{\nu_l} \end{pmatrix},$$
(12)

with $\sigma_i \neq \sigma_j$ for $i \neq j$, so that ν_i is the multiplicity of the eigenvalue $\sigma_i \in \mathbb{K}$.

Notations 4.1. Consider an element $\underline{\mu} = (\mu^1, \ldots, \mu^l)$ in \mathcal{P}_{ν} , we denote by $\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}$ the adjoint orbit of the matrix

$$J_{\underline{\mu},\sigma} := \begin{pmatrix} J_{\mu^1}(\sigma_1) & & & \\ & J_{\mu^2}(\sigma_2) & & \\ & & \ddots & \\ & & & J_{\mu^l}(\sigma_l). \end{pmatrix}.$$

Let us recall a well-known proposition.

Proposition 4.2. The Zariski closure of the adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}$ is

$$\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma} = \bigsqcup_{\underline{\rho} \preceq \underline{\mu}} \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho},\sigma}$$

the union is over the set of l-tuples $\underline{\rho} = (\rho^1, \dots, \rho^l)$ with $\rho^j \preceq \mu^j$ for $1 \leq j \leq l$. The dominance order on partition was recalled in 2.1.

Over $\overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$, there is a more precise description of adjoint orbits. Denote by F the Frobenius endomorphism of $\mathfrak{gl}_n(\overline{\mathbb{F}}_q)$ raising the coefficients to the power q.

Definition 4.3 (Type of an *F*-stable adjoint orbit). Let \mathcal{O} be an *F*-stable adjoint orbit in $\mathfrak{gl}_n(\overline{\mathbb{F}}_q)$, i.e., an orbit such that $F(\mathcal{O}) \subset \mathcal{O}$. Then the set \mathcal{O}^F of fixed points in \mathcal{O} under the Frobenius is not empty. The characteristic polynomial of \mathcal{O} has its coefficients in \mathbb{F}_q so that its eigenvalues, which live in $\overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$, are permuted by the Frobenius. The spectrum of \mathcal{O} , with multiplicities, reads

$$\left(\underbrace{\left(\gamma_{1},\ldots,\gamma_{1}^{q^{d_{1}-1}}\right),\ldots,\left(\gamma_{1},\ldots,\gamma_{1}^{q^{d_{1}-1}}\right)}_{m_{1}},\ldots,\underbrace{\left(\gamma_{l},\ldots,\gamma_{l}^{q^{d_{l}-1}}\right),\ldots,\left(\gamma_{l},\ldots,\gamma_{l}^{q^{d_{l}-1}}\right)}_{m_{l}}\right),$$

where $\gamma_i \in \overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$ is such that $\gamma_i^{q^{d_i-1}} \neq \gamma_i$, $\gamma_i^{q^{d_i}} = \gamma_i$ and $\gamma_i \neq \gamma_j$ for $i \neq j$. Then the orbit \mathcal{O} determines partitions $\omega^i \in \mathcal{P}_{m_i}$ giving the size of the Jordan blocks of the Frobenius orbit of eigenvalues $(\gamma_i, \ldots, \gamma_i^{q^{d_i-1}})$. Up to ordering, it defines a sequence $\omega = (d_1, \omega_1) \ldots (d_l, \omega_l)$ in $\mathbb{Z}_{>0} \times \mathcal{P}$ called the type of the adjoint orbit.

4.1.2 Resolutions of Zariski closures of adjoint orbits

In this section we recall the construction of resolutions of closures of adjoint orbits. The references for this construction are Kraft–Procesi [KP81], Nakajima [Nak98, Nak01], Crawley-Boevey [CB03a, CB03b] and Shmelkin [Shm09] (see also Letellier [Let11]).

Using the notations from the previous section, consider an adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}$. The matrix $\sigma \in \mathfrak{gl}_n$ is diagonal as in (12) and we denote by M its stabilizer in $G\overline{L}_n$,

$$M = \begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{GL}_{\nu_1} & 0 & \\ 0 & \operatorname{GL}_{\nu_2} & \\ \vdots & 0 & \ddots \end{pmatrix}.$$

Let $\underline{\mu} = (\mu^1, \ldots, \mu^l) \in \mathcal{P}_{\nu}$ so that μ^i is a partition of the integer ν_i . The transposed of the partition μ^i is denoted by $\mu^{i'} = (\mu_1^{i'}, \mu_2^{i'}, \ldots)$. Let L be the subgroup of GL_n formed by block diagonal matrices with blocks of size $\mu_r^{i'}$, it is a subgroup of M with the following form

$$L = \begin{pmatrix} \overbrace{\text{GL}_{\mu_1^{1'}} & 0}^{\nu_1} & & \\ 0 & \text{GL}_{\mu_2^{1'}} \\ \vdots & 0 & \ddots \\ & & & \overbrace{\text{GL}_{\mu_1^{2'}} & 0}^{\nu_2} \\ & & & & \overbrace{\text{GL}_{\mu_2^{2'}}}^{\nu_2} \\ & & & & & \overbrace{\text{GL}_{\mu_2^{2'}}}^{\nu_2} \\ & & & & & \overbrace{\text{I}} & 0 & \ddots \\ & & & & & \ddots \end{pmatrix}.$$

Notations 4.4. For a partition $\nu = (\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_l)$, define

$$\mathfrak{S}_{\nu} := \mathfrak{S}_{\nu_1} \times \cdots \times \mathfrak{S}_{\nu_l} \quad and \quad \mathrm{GL}_{\nu} := \mathrm{GL}_{\nu_1} \times \cdots \times \mathrm{GL}_{\nu_l}$$

Now for $\underline{\rho} = (\rho^1, \dots, \rho^l) \in \mathcal{P}_{\nu}$, we use the following notations,

$$\operatorname{GL}_{\underline{\rho}} := \operatorname{GL}_{\rho^1} \times \ldots \operatorname{GL}_{\rho^l} = \prod_{r,s} \operatorname{GL}_{\rho^s_s}$$

and

$$\mathfrak{S}_{\underline{
ho}} := \mathfrak{S}_{
ho^1} imes \dots \mathfrak{S}_{
ho^l} = \prod_{r,s} \mathfrak{S}_{
ho^r_s}.$$

Then the previously introduced Levi subgroups satisfy $M \cong \operatorname{GL}_{\nu}$ and $L \cong \operatorname{GL}_{\mu'}$.

Denote by P the parabolic subgroup of blocks upper triangular matrices having L as a Levi factor, then $P = LU_P$ with

$$U_P = \begin{pmatrix} \overbrace{\mathrm{Id}_{\mu_1^{1'}} & * & & \\ 0 & \mathrm{Id}_{\mu_2^{1'}} & & * & \\ \vdots & 0 & \ddots & & \\ & & & \overbrace{\mathrm{Id}_{\mu_1^{2'}} & * & \\ & & & 0 & \mathrm{Id}_{\mu_2^{2'}} \\ & & & \vdots & 0 & \ddots \\ & & & & & \ddots \end{pmatrix}$$

and the Lie algebra counterpart of this Levi decomposition is $\mathfrak{p} = \mathfrak{l} \oplus \mathfrak{u}_P$.

Proposition 4.5 (Resolutions of Zariski closures of conjugacy classes). Consider

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P,\sigma} := \left\{ (X, gP) \in \mathfrak{gl}_n \times \mathrm{GL}_n / P \left| g^{-1} X g \in \sigma + \mathfrak{u}_P \right. \right\}$$

The image of the projection to the first factor $\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P,\sigma} \to \mathfrak{gl}_n$ is the Zariski closure of the adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}$. Moreover the following map is a resolution of singularities

$$\begin{array}{rcccc} p^{\sigma} & : & \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P,\sigma} & \to & \overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma} \\ & & (X,gP) & \mapsto & \overline{X} \end{array}.$$

Remark 4.6. If M (which is defined as the stabilizer of σ in GL_n) is exactly L then the adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}$ is semisimple. Semisimple orbits in \mathfrak{gl}_n are closed and smooth, for such orbits, p^{σ} is an isomorphism.

Remark 4.7. The decomposition theorem and Springer theory (or more generally Lusztig's parabolic induction [Lus84, Lus85, Lus86]) provide more information about the previous resolution of singularities in terms of Weyl group representations. For G a reductive group and for T a maximal torus in G the Weyl group is denoted by

$$W_G := N_G(T)/T.$$

The Weyl group of M is $W_M \cong \prod_i \mathfrak{S}_{\nu_i}$ and let $V_{\underline{\rho}}$ be the representation $\bigotimes_i V_{\rho^i}$ of W_M . The Weyl group of L is $W_L \cong \prod_{i,j} \mathfrak{S}_{\mu_j^{i'}}$ and let ϵ be its sign representation. Lusztig's parabolic induction provides the following decomposition

$$H_{c}^{\bullet+d_{\underline{\mu}}}\left(\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P,\sigma};\kappa\right) = \bigoplus_{\underline{\rho} \preceq \underline{\mu}} \operatorname{Hom}_{W_{M}}\left(\operatorname{Ind}_{W_{L}}^{W_{M}}\epsilon, V_{\underline{\rho}}\right) \otimes H_{c}^{\bullet+d_{\underline{\rho}}}\left(\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\rho},\sigma};\kappa\right),$$

with $d_{\underline{\mu}}$ the dimension of $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}$. Letellier [Let11] constructed an action of the relative Weyl group

$$W_M(L) = N_M(L)/L$$

on the spaces $\operatorname{Hom}_{W_M}\left(\operatorname{Ind}_{W_L}^{W_M}\epsilon, V_{\underline{\rho}}\right)$.

4.2 The varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ and their resolutions

The varieties we are interested in are additive analogues of the character varieties classifying representations of the fundamental group of a compact Riemann surface with k punctures. They were studied by Crawley-Boevey [CB03b, CB06] in the case g = 0, by Hausel, Letellier and Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV11] for semisimple adjoint orbits and by Letellier [Let11] in general.

For each puncture an adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^{j},\sigma^{j}} \subset \mathfrak{gl}_{n}$ is fixed. A bold symbol is used to represent k-tuple:

$$\boldsymbol{\mu} := \left(\underbrace{\mu^{1}, \dots, \underline{\mu}^{k}}_{\boldsymbol{\sigma}} \right), \\
\boldsymbol{\sigma} := \left(\overleftarrow{\sigma^{1}, \dots, \sigma^{k}} \right), \\
\mathcal{O}_{\boldsymbol{\mu}, \boldsymbol{\sigma}} := \left(\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^{1}, \sigma^{1}}, \dots, \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^{k}, \sigma^{k}} \right).$$
(13)

Definition 4.8 (Comet-shaped quiver varieties). Consider the variety

$$\mathcal{V}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} := \left\{ (A_1, B_1, \dots, A_g, B_g, X_1, \dots, X_k) \in \mathfrak{gl}_n^{2g} \times \overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu}^1, \sigma^1} \times \dots \times \overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu}^k, \sigma^k} \right|$$
$$\sum_{i=1}^g [A_i, B_i] + \sum_{j=1}^k X_j = 0 \right\}.$$

This is an affine variety acted upon by GL_n by coordinate-wise adjoint action. The center of GL_n acts trivially so that the action factors through a PGL_n -action. The main focus of the article is the following GIT quotient,

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} := \mathcal{V}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} / / \operatorname{PGL}_n = \operatorname{Spec}\left(\mathbb{K} \left[\mathcal{V}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} \right]^{\operatorname{GL}_n} \right).$$
(14)

We call the varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ the comet-shaped quiver varieties because of their interpretation as Nakajima's quiver varieties that we will recall in Section 5. **Definition 4.9** (Generic adjoint orbits). Denote by $\Delta(\sigma^j)$ the multiset of eigenvalues of σ^j repeated according to multiplicities, σ_r^j appears exactly ν_r^j times in the multiset $\Delta(\sigma^j)$. The k-tuple of adjoint orbits $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}$ is generic if and only if it satisfies the two following conditions:

1.

$$\sum_{j=1}^k \sum_{\alpha \in \Delta(\sigma^j)} \alpha = 0,$$

2. for any $r \leq n-1$ and for all (R_1, \ldots, R_k) with $R_j \subset \Delta(\sigma^j)$ of size r

$$\sum_{j=1}^k \sum_{\alpha \in R_j} \alpha \neq 0.$$

Definition 4.10 (Generic conjugacy classes). If all the eigenvalues in $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$ are nonzero, then the adjoint orbits are also conjugacy classes in GL_n . They are denoted by $\mathcal{C}_{\mu,\sigma} = \left(\mathcal{C}_{\underline{\mu}^1,\sigma^1},\ldots,\mathcal{C}_{\underline{\mu}^k,\sigma^k}\right)$ instead of $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}$. A k-tuple of conjugacy classes $\mathcal{C}_{\mu,\sigma}$ is generic if it satisfies the two following conditions:

1.

$$\prod_{j=1}^k \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta(\sigma^j)} \alpha = 1,$$

2. for any $r \leq n-1$, for all (R_1, \ldots, R_k) with $R_j \subset \Delta(\sigma^j)$ of size r

$$\prod_{j=1}^{k} \prod_{\alpha \in R_j} \alpha \neq 1$$

Proposition 4.11 ([Let11] Proposition 5.2.4, Corollary 5.2.5). Let $\mathcal{V}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}} := \mathcal{V}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} \cap \mathfrak{gl}_n^{2g} \times \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^1,\sigma^1} \times \cdots \times \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^k,\sigma^k}$, and let $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ be the image of $\mathcal{V}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ in $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$. Assume that $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}$ is generic, then

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} = \bigsqcup_{oldsymbol{
ho} \preceq \mu} \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_{oldsymbol{
ho},\sigma}}$$

is a stratification of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ with smooth strata. Moreover, if it is non-empty,

$$\dim \mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} = d_{\mu} = n^2 (2g - 2) + 2 + \sum_{j=1}^k \dim \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^j,\sigma^j}.$$

As before, σ^j is a diagonal matrix with stabilizer $M^j := Z_{GL_n}(\sigma^j)$ such that with Notations 4.4,

$$M^j \cong \operatorname{GL}_{\nu^j}$$

for some partition $\nu^j \in \mathcal{P}_n$ given by the multiplicities of the eigenvalues of σ^j . The Jordan type of the eigenvalue σ_i^j in the adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^j,\sigma^j}$ is $\mu^{j,i} \in \mathcal{P}_{\nu_i^j}$. Denote by

 $\mu^{j,i'} = \left(\mu_1^{j,i'}, \mu_2^{j,i'}, \dots\right)$ the transposed partition. Let $L^j \subset M^j$ be the subgroup of block diagonal matrices as in 4.1.2,

$$L^{j} \cong \underbrace{\operatorname{GL}_{\mu_{1}^{j,1'}} \times \operatorname{GL}_{\mu_{2}^{j,1'}} \times \dots}_{\subset \operatorname{GL}_{\nu_{1}^{j}}} \times \cdots \times \underbrace{\operatorname{GL}_{\mu_{1}^{j,l_{j'}}} \times \operatorname{GL}_{\mu_{2}^{j,l_{j'}}} \times \dots}_{\subset \operatorname{GL}_{\nu_{l_{j}}^{j}}}$$

Let $\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L^{j},P^{j},\sigma^{j}}$ be a resolution of $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu}^{j},\sigma^{j}}$ as constructed in 4.1.2. Let $\boldsymbol{L} := \prod_{j=1}^{k} L^{j}$ and let $\boldsymbol{P} := \prod_{j=1}^{k} P^{j}$, then define

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}} := \prod_{1 \leq j \leq k} \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L^{j},P^{j},\sigma^{j}}.$$

Letellier [Let11] constructed resolutions of singularities of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$

Definition 4.12 (Resolutions of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{u^j,\sigma^j}}$). Define

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}} := \left\{ (A_i, B_i)_{1 \le i \le g}, (X_j, g_j P^j)_{1 \le j \le k} \in \mathfrak{gl}_n^{2g} \times \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}} \\ \left| \sum_{i=1}^g [A_i, B_i] + \sum_{j=1}^k X_j = 0 \right\} // \operatorname{PGL}_n.$$
(15)

The action of PGL_n on $g_j P^j$ is by left multiplication. The maps $p^{\sigma^j} : \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L^j, P^j, \sigma^j} \to \overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu^j, \sigma^j}$ induce a map

$$p^{\sigma}: \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}},$$

this morphism is a resolution of singularities.

Remark 4.13. Similarly to Remark 4.6, if $L^j = M^j$ for $1 \le j \le k$, then the adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}$ are semisimple and p^{σ} is an isomorphism.

Remark 4.14. Similarly to Remark 4.7,

$$H_{c}^{\bullet+d_{\mu}}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l}\right) = \bigoplus_{\boldsymbol{\rho} \leq \boldsymbol{\mu}} V_{\boldsymbol{\mu},\boldsymbol{\rho}} \otimes IH_{c}^{\bullet+d_{\boldsymbol{\rho}}}\left(\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\boldsymbol{\rho},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}},\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l}\right),$$

with $V_{\mu,\rho} := \bigotimes_{j=1}^{k} \operatorname{Hom}_{W_{M^{j}}} \left(\operatorname{Ind}_{W_{L^{j}}}^{W_{M^{j}}} \epsilon, V_{\underline{\rho}^{j}} \right)$. Therefore, as in Remark 4.7, Letellier constructed an action of the relative Weyl group $W_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{L}) = \prod_{j=1}^{k} W_{M^{j}}(L^{j})$ on the cohomology of the resolution $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}$, we call this action the Springer action.

Definition 4.15. Similar constructions exist in the multiplicative case (see Letellier [Let13]). If all the eigenvalues in σ are non-zero, then the adjoint orbits are actually conjugacy classes in GL_n , they are denoted with a C instead of an \mathcal{O} . For a generic k-tuple of conjugacy classes $\overline{C}_{\mu,\sigma}$, the character variety is defined by

$$\mathcal{M}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_{\mu,\sigma}} := \left\{ (A_1, B_1, \dots, A_g, B_g, X_1, \dots, X_k) \in \operatorname{GL}_n^{2g} \times \overline{\mathcal{C}}_{\underline{\mu}^1, \sigma^1} \times \dots \times \overline{\mathcal{C}}_{\underline{\mu}^k, \sigma^k} \middle| A_1 B_1 A_1^{-1} B_1^{-1} \dots A_g B_g A_g^{-1} B_g^{-1} X_1 \dots X_k = \operatorname{Id} \right\} // \operatorname{PGL}_n.$$

It admits a resolution of singularities

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}} := \left\{ (A_i, B_i)_{1 \le i \le g}, (X_j, g_j P^j)_{1 \le j \le k} \in \mathrm{GL}_n^{2g} \times \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}} \\ \left| A_1 B_1 A_1^{-1} B_1^{-1} \dots A_g B_g A_g^{-1} B_g^{-1} X_1 \dots X_k = \mathrm{Id} \right\} // \mathrm{PGL}_n,$$

and the cohomology of the resolution admits the following decomposition

$$H_{c}^{\bullet+d_{\mu}}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l}\right) = \bigoplus_{\boldsymbol{\rho} \leq \boldsymbol{\mu}} V_{\boldsymbol{\mu},\boldsymbol{\rho}} \otimes IH_{c}^{\bullet+d_{\boldsymbol{\rho}}}\left(\mathcal{M}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_{\boldsymbol{\rho},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}},\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l}\right).$$
(16)

4.3 Intersection cohomology of the varieties $Q_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$

Definition 4.16 (Hausel-Letellier-Villegas kernel). Let $k \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ and let $g \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, the k-points, genus g Cauchy function is defined by

$$\Omega_k^g(z,w) := \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}} \mathcal{H}_\lambda(z,w) \prod_{i=1}^k \tilde{H}_\lambda \left[X_i, z^2, w^2 \right] s^{|\lambda|}, \tag{17}$$

with

$$\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(z,w) := \prod \frac{\left(z^{2a+1} - w^{2l+1}\right)^{2g}}{\left(z^{2a+2} - w^{2l}\right)\left(z^{2a} - w^{2l+2}\right)}.$$
(18)

The degree n Hausel-Letellier-Villegas kernel is defined by

 $\mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}(z,w) := (z^{2}-1)(1-w^{2}) \log \Omega_{k}^{g}(z,w) \big|_{s^{n}}.$

This kernel was introduced to describe the cohomology of character varieties for genus g Riemann surfaces with k punctures. It also describes the cohomology of the varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$. Consider a generic k-tuple of adjoint orbits $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}$, with $\mu = (\underline{\mu}^1, \ldots, \underline{\mu}^k)$ and $\underline{\mu}^j = (\mu^{j,1}, \ldots, \mu^{j,l_j})$. The transposed of the partition $\mu^{j,i} \in \mathcal{P}_{\nu_i^j}$ is denoted by $\mu^{j,i'}$ and we define the following symmetric function

$$s_{\mu'} := \prod_{j=1}^{k} \prod_{i=1}^{l_j} s_{\mu^{j,i'}}[X_j].$$
(19)

Theorem 4.17. Let $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}$ be a generic k-tuple of adjoint orbits. The Poincaré polynomial for compactly supported intersection cohomology of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ is

$$P_c\left(\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}, v\right) = v^{d_{\mu}} \left\langle s_{\mu'}, \mathbb{H}_n^{HLV}(0, v) \right\rangle.$$

Proof. For semisimple adjoint orbits, the variety is smooth, intersection cohomology coincides with usual cohomology and the theorem is proved by Hausel, Letellier and Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV11]. The general case is proved by Letellier [Let11]. \Box

Hausel-Letellier-Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV11] proposed a conjecture for the mixed Hodge polynomial of character varieties with semisimple monodromies. It was generalized by Letellier [Let13] to monodromies with any Jordan type.

Conjecture 4.18 (Letellier [Let13], Conjecture 1.5). Let $C_{\mu,\sigma}$ be a generic k-tuple of conjugacy classes, the mixed Hodge polynomial (see Definition 3.12) of the character variety $\mathcal{M}_{\overline{C}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ is

$$IH_{c}(\mathcal{M}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_{\boldsymbol{\mu},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}};q,v) = \left(v\sqrt{q}\right)^{d_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}} \left\langle s_{\boldsymbol{\mu}'}, \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}\left(\frac{-1}{\sqrt{q}}, v\sqrt{q}\right)\right\rangle$$

with q = xy.

5 Construction in terms of Nakajima's quiver varieties

In order to study monodromic Weyl group action on the cohomology of the varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ and $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$, they need to be put in a family for varying eigenvalues σ . One way to do that is to construct them as Nakajima's quiver varieties [Nak94]. The family obtained is a fibration by the moment map. In this section we recall the construction of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ as a comet-shaped quiver variety. In genus zero the construction is due to Crawley-Boevey [CB03b], for any genus it is due to Hausel, Letellier, Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV11] and Letellier [Let11].

5.1 Generalities about Nakajima's quiver varieties

In this section we recall the construction of Nakajima's quiver varieties [Nak94] in order to fix the notations. Consider a quiver Γ with a set of vertices Ω_0 and a set of edges Ω_1 . We denote by $t(\gamma)$ the tail and by $h(\gamma)$ the head of an edge $\gamma \in \Omega_1$. A dimension vector for Γ is an element $v \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^{\Omega_0}$. The space of quiver representations with dimension vector v is identified with a space of matrices,

$$\operatorname{Rep}\left(\Gamma, v\right) := \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Omega_1} \operatorname{Mat}_{\mathbb{K}}(v_{h(\gamma)}, v_{t(\gamma)}).$$

Its cotangent bundle $T^* \operatorname{Rep}(\Gamma, v)$ can be identified with the space of representations of an extended quiver $\widetilde{\Gamma}$. This extended quiver has the same set of vertices as Γ . It is obtained by adding an inverse $\overline{\gamma}$ to each edge $\gamma \in \Omega_1$:

$$t(\gamma) \bullet \underbrace{ \begin{array}{c} \gamma \\ \bullet \\ \hline \hline \gamma \end{array}} \bullet h(\gamma) \\ \hline \end{array}$$

We denote by $\overline{\Omega}_1$ the set of such inverted edges, then the set of edges of $\widetilde{\Gamma}$ is $\widetilde{\Omega} := \Omega_1 \sqcup \overline{\Omega}_1$. We have $T^* \operatorname{Rep}(\Gamma, v) \cong \operatorname{Rep}(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v)$.

For a dimension vector $v \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^{\Omega_0}$ consider the reductive group $\operatorname{GL}_v := \prod_{i \in \Omega_0} \operatorname{GL}_{v_i}$. This group acts on $\operatorname{Rep}\left(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v\right)$ by

$$(g_{v_i})_{i\in\Omega_0} . (\phi_{\gamma})_{\gamma\in\widetilde{\Omega}} := \left(g_{h(\gamma)} x_{\gamma} g_{t(\gamma)}^{-1}\right).$$

The diagonal embedding of the multiplicative group \mathbb{K}^* in GL_v acts trivially so that the action goes down to an action of the group $\operatorname{G}_v := \operatorname{GL}_v / \mathbb{K}^*$. The Lie algebra of GL_v is

$$\mathfrak{gl}_v := igoplus_{i\in\Omega_0}\mathfrak{gl}_{v_i},$$

and the Lie algebra of G_v is

$$\mathfrak{g}_v = \left\{ (x_j)_{j \in \Omega_0} \in \mathfrak{gl}_v \left| \sum_{j \in \Omega_0} \operatorname{tr} x_j = 0 \right. \right\}.$$

The center of this Lie algebra is given by

$$Z(\mathfrak{g}_v) = \left\{ (\xi_j \operatorname{Id}_{v_j})_{j \in \Omega_0} \, \middle| \, (\xi_j)_{j \in \Omega_0} \in \mathbb{K}^{\Omega_0} \text{ with } \sum_{j \in \Omega_0} v_j \xi_j = 0 \right\}.$$

Consider an element $\theta \in \mathbb{Z}^{\Omega_0}$ such that $\sum_{i \in \Omega_0} \theta_i v_i = 0$. Such an element is called a stability parameter, it defines a character χ_{θ} of the group G_v by

$$\chi_{\theta}\left((g_{j})_{j\in\Omega_{0}}\right) = \prod_{j\in\Omega_{0}} \det(g_{j})^{-\theta_{j}}.$$
(20)

We denote by $\operatorname{Rep}(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v)^{\theta-ss}$ and by $\operatorname{Rep}(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v)^{\theta-s}$, the θ -semistable, respectively the θ -stable locus, in the sense of GIT, for the linearization χ_{θ} . Consider the moment map

$$\begin{array}{rccc} \mu & : & \operatorname{Rep}(\Gamma, v) & \to & \mathfrak{g}_v \\ & & (\phi_\gamma)_{\gamma \in \widetilde{\Omega}} & \mapsto & \sum_{\gamma \in \widetilde{\Omega}} \epsilon(\gamma) \phi_\gamma \phi_{\overline{\gamma}} \end{array}$$

where $\epsilon(\gamma) = 1$ for $\gamma \in \Omega_1$ and $\epsilon(\gamma) = -1$ for $\gamma \in \overline{\Omega}_1$.

Definition 5.1 (Nakajima's quiver variety). Let ξ be an element in $Z(\mathfrak{g}_v)$, the center of the Lie algebra of G_v . The Nakajima's quiver variety $\mathcal{M}_v^{\theta}(\xi)$ is defined as the GIT quotient

$$\mathcal{M}_{v}^{\theta}(\xi) := \mu^{-1}(\xi) \cap \operatorname{Rep}\left(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v\right)^{\theta - ss} // \operatorname{G}_{v}.$$

We also need another kind of quiver varieties, the Nakajima's framed quiver varieties. Fix a second dimension vector $w \in \mathbb{N}^{\Omega_0}$ and define

$$\operatorname{Rep}(v, w) := \bigoplus_{j \in \Omega_0} \operatorname{Mat}_{\mathbb{K}}(v_i, w_i),$$
$$\operatorname{Rep}(w, v) := \bigoplus_{j \in \Omega_0} \operatorname{Mat}_{\mathbb{K}}(w_i, v_i).$$

An element $g \in \operatorname{GL}_v$ acts on $a = (a_j)_{j \in \Omega_0} \in \operatorname{Rep}(v, w)$ by

$$g.a := (a_j g_j^{-1})_{j \in \Omega_0}$$

and it acts on $b = (b_j)_{j \in \Omega_0} \in \operatorname{Rep}(v, w)$ by

$$g.b:=(g_jb_j)_{j\in\Omega_0}.$$

Introduce the space of framed quiver representations

$$\operatorname{Rep}\left(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v, w\right) := \operatorname{Rep}\left(v, w\right) \oplus \operatorname{Rep}\left(w, v\right) \oplus \operatorname{Rep}\left(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v\right).$$

In this context the moment map is

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \mu' & : & \operatorname{Rep}(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v, w) & \to & \mathfrak{gl}_v \\ & & (a, b, \phi) & \mapsto & (\mu(\phi)_j - b_j a_j)_{j \in \Omega_0} \end{array}$$

For $\theta \in \mathbb{Z}^{\Omega_0}$, consider the linearization

$$\begin{array}{rccc} \chi_{\theta} & : & \mathrm{GL}_{v} & \to & \mathbb{K}^{*} \\ & & (g_{i})_{i \in \Omega_{0}} & \mapsto & \prod_{i \in \Omega_{0}} \det(g_{i})^{-\theta_{i}} \end{array}$$

Definition 5.2 (Nakajima's framed quiver varieties). For ξ in the center of \mathfrak{gl}_v and for $\theta \in \mathbb{Z}^{\Omega_0}$, the Nakajima's framed quiver variety $\mathcal{M}_{v,w}^{\theta}(\xi)$ is defined as a GIT quotient with respect to the linearization χ_{θ} ,

$$\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{v,w}(\xi) := {\mu'}^{-1}(\xi) \cap \operatorname{Rep}\left(\widetilde{\Gamma}, v, w\right)^{\theta-ss} //\operatorname{GL}_{v}.$$

5.2 Resolutions of Zariski closures of adjoint orbits as Nakajima's framed quiver varieties

In this section we recall the construction of resolutions of closures of adjoint orbits as Nakajima's framed quiver varieties. Those results come from Kraft-Procesi [KP81], Nakajima [Nak98, Nak01], Crawley-Boevey [CB03a, CB03b], Shmelkin [Shm09] and Letellier [Let11]. In this subsection and in 5.3, we fix the base field $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$.

Let $\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}$ be an adjoint orbit with semisimple part σ and Jordan type $\underline{\mu} \in \mathcal{P}_{\nu}$ as in 4.1.1. Consider the resolution $\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P,\sigma} \to \overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}$ as in 4.5. There is a Nakajima's framed quiver variety realizing this resolution. Let $d := \sum_{i=1}^{l} \mu_1^i$ and recall that

$$L \cong \prod_{i=1}^{l} \prod_{r=1}^{\mu_1^i} \operatorname{GL}_{\mu_r^{i'}}.$$

The indices $(\mu_r^{i'})_{\substack{1 \le i \le l \\ 1 \le r \le \mu_1^i}}$ are relabelled $(c_s)_{1 \le s \le d}$ so that

$$L \cong \prod_{s=1}^{d} \operatorname{GL}_{c_s}$$

Introduce the parameter $\zeta = (\zeta_s)_{1 \le s \le d}$ such that $\zeta_s = \sigma_i$ if c_s corresponds to $\mu_r^{i'}$ for some r. Consider the quiver $\Gamma_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}}$ of type A_{d-1} with summit indexed by integers between 1 and d-1 and arrows going in the decreasing direction. Introduce the dimension vector $v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}} := (v_1, ..., v_{d-1})$ with

$$v_1 := n - c_1, \ v_i := v_{i-1} - c_i \ \text{for } i > 1.$$

and w := (n, 0, ..., 0). Define the parameter $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}} = (\xi_1, ..., \xi_{d-1})$ by $\xi_i = \zeta_i - \zeta_{i+1}$ so that

$$\xi_i := \begin{cases} \sigma_k - \sigma_{k+1} & \text{if} \quad i = \mu_1^1 + \dots + \mu_1^k \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

The parameter $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ will be identified with the element $(\xi_j \operatorname{Id}_{v_j})_{1 \leq j \leq d-1}$.

We summarize everything in the following diagram showing the quiver, the dimension vector, the parameter ζ and the parameter ξ .

•¹
$$\leftarrow$$
 •² \leftarrow ··· \leftarrow • <sup>$\mu_1^1 + \dots + \mu_1^k \leftarrow$ ··· \leftarrow • ^{$d-1$}
 $n - c_1$ $n - c_1 - c_2$ ··· $n - \nu_1 - \dots - \nu_k$ ··· c_r
 σ_1 σ_1 ··· σ_k ··· σ_r
0 0 ··· $\sigma_k - \sigma_{k+1}$ ··· 0</sup>

Remark 5.3. When writing the dimension vector under the quiver, we used the fact that $|\mu^i| = \nu_i$.

Consider a second dimension vector w = (n, 0, ..., 0) and an extended representation $(a, b, \phi) \in \text{Rep}\left(\widetilde{\Gamma}_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}}, v_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}}, w\right)$. As $w_i = 0$ unless i = 1, the component a is just a linear map $a : V_1 \to W_1$ and $b : W_1 \to V_1$ with $W_1 = \mathbb{C}^n$. For $1 \le i \le d-2$, denote by $\phi_{i+1,i}$ the linear map associated to the edge from i + 1 to i and by $\phi_{i,i+1}$ the map associated to the reverse edge from i to i+1. Such a representation belongs to ${\mu'}^{-1}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}})$ if and only if

$$\begin{cases} \phi_{2,1}\phi_{1,2} - ba &= (\zeta_1 - \zeta_2) \operatorname{Id}_{v_1} \\ \phi_{i+1,i}\phi_{i,i+1} - \phi_{i-1,i}\phi_{i,i-1} &= (\zeta_i - \zeta_{i+1}) \operatorname{Id}_{v_i} & \text{for } 2 \leq i \leq d-2 \\ -\phi_{d-1,d-2}\phi_{d-1,d-2} &= (\zeta_{d-1} - \zeta_d) \operatorname{Id}_{v_{d-1}} \end{cases}$$

Those equations are called the preprojective relations.

Example 5.4. The adjoint orbit of the matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} \sigma_1 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \sigma_1 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \sigma_1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \sigma_1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \sigma_2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \sigma_2 \end{pmatrix}$$

has Jordan type $\underline{\mu} = ((3,1), (1,1)) \in \mathcal{P}_4 \times \mathcal{P}_2$ and we obtain



Theorem 5.5. First consider the Nakajima's framed quiver variety $\mathcal{M}^0_{v_{\mathcal{O}},w}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}})$ obtained from the previous data and stability parameter $\theta = 0$. The following map is well-defined and is an isomorphism

$$\Psi_{0} : \mathcal{M}^{0}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma},w}}\left(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}}\right) \to \overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}$$
$$(a, b, \phi) \mapsto ab - \sigma_{1} \operatorname{Id}_{n}$$

Now take a stability parameter $\theta \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}^{d-1}$, the following map is an isomorphism

$$\Psi_{\theta} : \mathcal{M}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma},w}}^{\theta} \left(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}} \right) \xrightarrow{} \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P,\sigma} \\ \overbrace{(a,b,\phi)}^{(a,b,\phi)} \mapsto (ab + \sigma_1 \operatorname{Id}_n, f_{a,b,\phi}),$$

where $f_{a,b,\phi}$ is the flag $0 \subset E_{d-1} \subset \cdots \subset E_1 \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ defined by

$$E_1 := \operatorname{Im}(a), E_i := \operatorname{Im}(a \circ \phi_{2,1} \circ \phi_{3,2} \circ \cdots \circ \phi_{i,i-1}) \quad \text{for } 2 \le i \le d-1.$$

Moreover, the following diagram commutes

where p^{σ} is the resolution of $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma}$ from Proposition 4.5 and π is the natural map from GIT theory.

5.3 Comet-shaped quiver varieties

As in the previous subsection, we fix the base field $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$. Let $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma} = \left(\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^1,\sigma^1}, \ldots, \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\mu}^k,\sigma^k}\right)$ be a generic k-tuple of adjoint orbits in \mathfrak{gl}_n . We recall Crawley-Boevey's result relating the variety $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ to a quiver variety. The idea is to glue together k quivers of type A corresponding to each adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O}_{\mu^j,\sigma^j}$ to a central vertex 0 and to add g loops to this central vertex. We obtain the following comet-shaped quiver $\Gamma_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$,



The *j*-th leg is a quiver of type A with vertices labelled from [j, 1] to $[j, d_j - 1]$. The dimension vector $v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ is defined such that its coordinate at the central vertex is *n* and its coordinates on the *j*-th leg coincide with the dimension vector $v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu^{j},\sigma^{j}}}$ described in the previous section. Similarly, the parameter $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ is defined such that its coordinates on the *j*-th leg coincide with the parameter $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$. The component at the central vertex $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma,0}}$ is defined such that $v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}.\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}} = 0$ hence

$$n\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\boldsymbol{\mu},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},0} = -\sum_{j=1}^{k}\sum_{i=1}^{d_j-1} v_{\mathcal{O}_{\boldsymbol{\mu},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},[j,i]}\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\boldsymbol{\mu},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},[j,i]}.$$

Consider a representation of the extended quiver $\phi \in \operatorname{Rep}\left(\widetilde{\Gamma}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}, v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}\right)$.

• Denote by $\phi_{[j,i]}$ the linear map associated to the arrow with tail [j,i] and $\phi_{\overline{[j,i]}}$ the linear map associated to the reversed arrow with head [j,i].

• For $1 \leq i \leq g$ the map associated to the *i*-th loop is denoted ϕ_i and the one associated to the reverse loop is denoted $\phi_{\overline{i}}$.

As usual μ is the moment map and $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ is identified with an element in the center of the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}}$ and we let

$$X_j := \phi_{[j,1]} \phi_{\overline{[j,1]}} - \zeta_{[j,1]}.$$

If ϕ belongs to $\mu^{-1}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}})$ then $X_j \in \overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu^j,\sigma^j}$. Indeed it follows from the previous description of closures of adjoint orbits as framed quiver varieties and the identification, for each leg, of the vector space at the central vertex with the framing vector space W_1 from the previous section.

Now if A_i is the linear map associated to the *i*-th loop of the quiver and B_i the map associated to the reversed loop, the preprojective relation at the central vertex is exactly the equation defining $\mathcal{V}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$. Then the following map is well-defined

$$\Psi^{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}} : \mu^{-1}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}) \to \mathcal{V}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} \\
\phi \mapsto (A_1, B_1, \dots, A_g, B_g, X_1, \dots, X_k)$$

Theorem 5.6. In the following diagram where the vertical arrows are quotient maps, the application $\Psi^{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ goes down to the quotient to an isomorphism $\Phi^{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$,

$$\begin{array}{cccc}
\mu^{-1}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}) & \xrightarrow{\Psi^{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}} & \mathcal{V}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}} \\
& & \downarrow & & \downarrow \\
\mathcal{M}^{0}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}) & \xrightarrow{\Phi^{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}} & \mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}.
\end{array}$$

Proof. It is proved by Crawley-Boevey [CB01, CB03b], see also Letellier [Let11, Proposition 5.2.2] for any genus. \Box

The resolution $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$, as introduced in 4.12, is also interpreted as a Nakajima's quiver variety for the quiver $\Gamma_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$.

Theorem 5.7. Consider a stability parameter θ associated to the quiver $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ such that $\theta_{[j,i]} > 0$ for each vertex [j,i]. There is an isomorphism $\Phi^{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma},\theta} : \mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}) \to \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ and the following diagram commutes,

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{v_{\mathcal{O}\mu,\sigma}}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}\mu,\sigma}) \xrightarrow{\Phi^{\mathcal{O}\mu,\sigma,\theta}} \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma} \\ & & & \downarrow & \\ & & & \downarrow^{p^{\sigma}} \\ \mathcal{M}^{0}_{v_{\mathcal{O}\mu,\sigma}}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}\mu,\sigma}) \xrightarrow{\Phi^{\mathcal{O}\mu,\sigma}} \mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}\mu,\sigma}, \end{array}$$

where π is the natural projection from GIT theory.

Proof. The map $\Phi^{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma},\theta}$ is constructed by Letellier [Let11, Section 5.3]. This map is induced by the map Ψ_{θ} of Theorem 5.5. Contrarily to Letellier's article, we do not consider partial resolutions so that our parameter θ only has non-zero components. Therefore the dimension vector for the quiver variety $\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}})$ describing the resolution $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ is the same as the dimension vector of the quiver variety describing $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$. The quiver variety point of view gives a criteria for non-emptiness. The question of emptiness of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ (and its analogous character variety) is known as the Deligne-Simpson problem. See Kostov [Kos04] for a survey about this problem. Crawley-Boevey gave a solution to the problem in the generic case in terms of roots of quivers [CB03b], see also Letellier [Let11, Section 5.2]. Those results are summarized in the following theorem.

Theorem 5.8. Let $\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}$ be a generic k-tuple of adjoint orbits. The variety $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ is non-empty if and only $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ is not empty. This happens if and only if the dimension vector $v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ is a root of the quiver $\Gamma_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$. This is always the case for g > 0.

5.4 Family of comet-shaped quiver varieties

Now the field \mathbb{K} is again either \mathbb{C} or $\overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$. When the eigenvalues σ are varying, the varieties $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ fit in a family. First we describe explicitly this family, then we give an interpretation in terms of Nakajima's quiver varieties and moment map.

Notations 5.9. From now on the pair L, P is fixed. For short, let

$$Z(\boldsymbol{l}) := Z(\mathfrak{l}_1) \times \cdots \times Z(\mathfrak{l}_k).$$

Denote by \mathcal{B} the subset of elements $\boldsymbol{\sigma} \in Z(\boldsymbol{l})$ such that the k-tuple of adjoint orbits $\mathcal{O}_{\boldsymbol{\mu},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}$ is generic. Note that the genericity condition depends only the semisimple part $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$ and not on the type $\boldsymbol{\mu}$. Then \mathcal{B} is either empty or Zariski open in the hyperplane of $Z(\boldsymbol{l})$ defined by the vanishing of the sum of the traces.

Definition 5.10 (Family of varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P,\sigma}$). Define

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} := \left\{ \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}, \ (A_i, B_i)_{1 \le i \le g}, \ (X_j, g_j P^j)_{1 \le j \le k} \right) \mid \\ \boldsymbol{\sigma} \in \mathcal{B}, \ and \ (A_i, B_i)_{1 \le i \le g}, \ (X_j, g_j P^j)_{1 \le j \le k} \in \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\sigma} \right\},\$$

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} := \widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} /\!/\operatorname{GL}_n$$

Denote by η the natural map $\eta : \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P} \to \mathcal{B}$. The varieties $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma} = \eta^{-1}(\sigma)$ fit in a family $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P}$ over \mathcal{B} .

The choice of L determines a unique quiver $\Gamma_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ and a unique dimension vector $v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ independent of the choice of σ . Assume that the dimension vector is indivisible so that \mathcal{B} is not empty. Then we can make the following assumption:

Assumption 5.11 (Genericity of the stability parameter θ). The stability parameter θ is generic, i.e., it is a stability parameter for the quiver $\Gamma_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ with dimension vector $v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ such that $\theta.v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}} = 0$ and $\theta.v \neq 0$ for a smaller dimension vector v.

The construction of Theorem 5.7 extends to this family. It provides the following commutative diagram (the left vertical arrows is induced by the moment map μ)

where θ is a fixed generic stability parameter and $\mathfrak{z}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}}^{\text{gen}}$ is the subset of the center of the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}}$ corresponding to the subset \mathcal{B} under the correspondence between the parameters $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ and the eigenvalues σ . Note that the correspondence between parameters of the quiver variety $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}} \in Z(\mathfrak{g}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}})$ and Z(l) is not bijective, only difference of successive eigenvalues appear in the construction of the quiver variety. Thus the previous diagram relies on a choice of k-1 eigenvalues. To $\sigma \in Z(l)$ associate the element $(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}, \sigma_1^1, \ldots, \sigma_1^{k-1})$ in $Z(\mathfrak{g}_{v_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}}) \times \mathbb{K}^{k-1}$ this defines a bijective map

$$h: Z(\boldsymbol{l}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{z}}_{v_{\mathcal{O}\boldsymbol{\mu},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}} \times \mathbb{K}^{k-1}.$$
(23)

Note that for a given parameter $\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ the genericity conditions is independent of the choice of the k-1 eigenvalues, namely $h^{-1}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}, \sigma_1^1, \ldots, \sigma_1^{k-1})$ is generic if and only if $h^{-1}(\xi_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}, 0, \ldots, 0)$ is generic. Therefore Diagram (22) can be modified in order to account for various choices of eigenvalues, then the horizontal arrows are isomorphisms and

Theorem 5.12. If $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$, or if $\mathbb{K} = \overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$ and the characteristic is large enough, the cohomology sheaves $\mathcal{H}^i \eta_! \kappa$ are constant sheaves.

Proof. When $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$ this follows from the quiver variety point of view of Diagram (24), it is a well-known fact used by Nakajima [Nak94] to construct a Weyl group action on the cohomology of quiver varieties (see also [Bal20]). To prove the result for $\mathbb{K} = \overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$ we can change characteristic as in [HLRV13, proof of Theorem 2.3]. This implies the result in large enough characteristic.

6 Monodromic Weyl group action

The goal of this section is to construct and study the monodromic Weyl group action on the cohomology of the quiver varieties $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$. We use technics from Nakajima [Nak94], Lusztig (see Letellier [Let05, Proof of proposition 5.5.3]), Mellit [Mel19, Section 8] and Hausel–Letellier–Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV13]. The construction relies essentially on Theorem 5.12.

6.1 Family of resolutions of closures of adjoint orbits

In this section we study a family formed by the varieties $\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ when σ is varying. It will be usefull in the next section to study a family of comet-shaped quiver varieties and to obtain some dimension estimates to prove Lemma 6.8.

Let P be a parabolic subgroup of GL_n and let L be a Levi factor of P, then L is isomorphic to a group of block diagonal matrices $\operatorname{GL}_{c_1} \times \cdots \times \operatorname{GL}_{c_r}$. The Lie algebra of L and of U_P are denoted by \mathfrak{l} respectively by \mathfrak{u}_P . At the level of the Lie algebras the Levi decomposition reads $\mathfrak{p} = \mathfrak{l} \oplus \mathfrak{u}_P$. The center of this Lie algebra \mathfrak{l} is denoted by $Z(\mathfrak{l})$ and its regular locus is

$$Z(\mathfrak{l})^{\operatorname{reg}} = \{ x \in Z(\mathfrak{l}) \, | Z_G(x) = L \} \, .$$

Define

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P}^{\mathrm{reg}} = \left\{ (x, gL) \in \mathfrak{gl}_n \times \mathrm{GL}_n \, / L \, \big| g^{-1} x g \in Z(\mathfrak{l})^{\mathrm{reg}} \right\}.$$

Consider the projection on the first factor $p^{\text{reg}} : \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P}^{\text{reg}} \to \mathfrak{gl}_n$, denote by $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\text{reg}}$ its image. This image consists of semisimple elements with r distinct eigenvalues with multiplicities c_1, \ldots, c_r . Consider the relative Weyl group $W_{\text{GL}_n}(L) = N_{\text{GL}_n}(L)/L$, and for each $w \in W_{\text{GL}_n}(L)$ chose a representative $\dot{w} \in N_{\text{GL}_n}(L)$. This relative Weyl group acts on $Z(\mathfrak{l})$ by

$$w.\sigma := \dot{w}\sigma\dot{w}^{-1}.$$

Consider the fiber product

with χ the characteristic polynomial. Note that the following map is an isomorphism

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P}^{\operatorname{reg}} \to \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\operatorname{reg}} \times_{Z(\mathfrak{l})^{\operatorname{reg}}/W_{\operatorname{GL}_n}(L)} Z(\mathfrak{l})^{\operatorname{reg}}
(x, gL) \mapsto (x, g^{-1}xg).$$
(25)

Therefore the $W_{\mathrm{GL}_n}(L)$ -action on $Z(\mathfrak{l})^{\mathrm{reg}}$ induces an action on $\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P}^{\mathrm{reg}}$. It is given explicitly by

$$w.(x,gL) = (x,g\dot{w}^{-1}L).$$

Then the morphism

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P}^{\operatorname{reg}} \xrightarrow{p^{\operatorname{reg}}} \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\operatorname{reg}}$$

is a Galois cover with group $W_{\mathrm{GL}_n}(L)$. This relative Weyl group acts on the push forward of the constant sheaf $p_*^{\mathrm{reg}}\kappa$. Define

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P} = \left\{ (x, gP) \in \mathfrak{gl}_n \times \operatorname{GL}_n / P \left| g^{-1} x g \in Z(\mathfrak{l}) \oplus \mathfrak{u}_P \right. \right\}$$

Remark 6.1. An element $gP \in \operatorname{GL}_n / P$ is identified with a partial flag

$$0 = E_r \subset E_{r-1} \subset \cdots \subset E_1 \subset \mathbb{K}^r$$

such that dim $E_{i-1}/E_i = c_i$ for all $1 \leq i \leq r$. Indeed GL_n acts transitively on such flags and the stabilizer of any of them is isomorphic to P. Then a point (x, gP) in $\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P}$ consists of an endomorphism $x \in \mathfrak{gl}_n$ and a partial flag gP preserved by x such that x acts as a scalar on E_{i-1}/E_i for all $1 \leq i \leq r$.

Denote by $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}$ the image of the projection to the first factor $p: \mathbb{Y}_{L,P} \to \mathfrak{gl}_n$. Note that the map p is proper. The following theorem is a particular case of [Lus84, Lemma 4.3 and Proposition 4.5]. It can be seen as a generalization of Borho-MacPherson [BM83] approach to Springer theory. **Theorem 6.2.** The subvariety $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\text{reg}}$ is open, smooth and dense in $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}$. The following square is cartesian

with *i* the map $(x, gL) \to (x, gP)$. Moreover $p_!\kappa = \mathcal{IC}^{\bullet}_{\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}, p_!^{\operatorname{reg}}\kappa}$ so that $W_{\operatorname{GL}_n}(L)$ acts on $p_!\kappa$.

Remark 6.3. The morphism p^{reg} is a Galois cover and *i* is an open embedding so that the dimension can be easily computed

$$\dim \mathbb{Y}_{L,P} = \dim \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P} = \dim \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P}^{\mathrm{reg}} = \dim \mathrm{GL}_n - \dim L + \dim Z(L).$$
(27)

Let us describe the relation with the resolutions of closures of adjoint orbits introduced in 4.5. Let $\sigma \in Z(\mathfrak{l})$ and let $M := Z_{\mathrm{GL}_n}(\sigma)$ be the stabilizer of σ in GL_n . The notations from 4.1.2 are used so that $M \cong \mathrm{GL}_{\nu}$ for ν a partition of n. Moreover $L \subset M$ and the integers (c_1, c_2, \ldots, c_r) are relabelled $(\mu_1^{1'}, \mu_2^{1'}, \ldots)$ so that $\mu^{i'}$ is a partition of ν_i . The inclusion $L \subset M$ comes from the inclusions

$$\operatorname{GL}_{\mu_1^{i'}} \times \cdots \times \operatorname{GL}_{\mu_{l_i}^{i'}} \subset \operatorname{GL}_{\nu_i}.$$

The resolution of the closure of $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\mu,\sigma}$ fits in the following diagram

The decomposition $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma} = \bigsqcup_{\underline{\rho} \leq \underline{\mu}} \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho},\sigma}$ actually comes from a decomposition of $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}$. Define

$$\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}} := \bigsqcup_{\sigma' \in Z(\mathfrak{m})^{\mathrm{reg}}} \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho},\sigma'}$$

This decomposition is similar to the one introduced by Shoji [Sho88].

Proposition 6.4. The variety $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}}$ is smooth of dimension

$$\dim \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}} = \dim \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho},\sigma} + \dim Z(\mathfrak{m}).$$

The variety $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}$ admits the following decomposition

$$\mathbb{Y}_{L,P} = \bigsqcup_{M} \bigsqcup_{\underline{\rho} \preceq \underline{\mu}} \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}}$$

The first union is over the set of stabilizers of elements $\sigma \in Z(\mathfrak{l})$. In the second union, μ depends on M as previously described. The unique part indexed by M = L is $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\text{reg}}$.

Proof. Denote by $Z_{\underline{\rho}}$ the stabilizer in GL_n of the element $J_{\underline{\rho},\sigma}$ in $\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho},\sigma}$ (see Notations 4.1). There is a finite cover

$$\begin{array}{cccc} Z(\mathfrak{m})^{\operatorname{reg}} \times \operatorname{GL}_n / Z_{\underline{\rho}} & \to & \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}} \\ & \left(\sigma', g Z_{\underline{\rho}} \right) & \mapsto & g J_{\underline{\rho},\sigma'} g^{-1}, \end{array}$$

hence $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}}$ is smooth and

$$\dim \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}} = \dim \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho},\sigma} + \dim Z(\mathfrak{m})$$

6.2 Decomposition of the family $Q_{L,P}$

In this section we study a family related to the family $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P}$ introduced briefly in 5.4. We compute some dimensions which will be useful to prove Lemma 6.8.

Notations 6.5. *First we recall the notations from* 6.1 *in this context. For* $1 \le j \le k$ *,*

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L^{j},P^{j}} := \left\{ (X, g_{j}P^{j}) \in \mathfrak{gl}_{n} \times \mathrm{GL}_{n} / P^{j} \left| g_{j}^{-1} X g_{j} \in Z(\mathfrak{l}^{j}) \oplus \mathfrak{u}_{P^{j}} \right. \right\}$$

and define

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} := \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L^1,P^1} \times \cdots \times \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L^k,P^k}$$

Then $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}$ is the image in \mathfrak{gl}_n^k of the map p forgetting the partial flags $g_j P^j$,

$$p : \widetilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{L,P} \to \mathfrak{gl}_n^k$$
$$(X_j, g_j P^j)_{1 \le j \le k} \mapsto (X_j)_{1 \le j \le k}.$$

Similarly $\mathcal{V}_{L,P}$, respectively $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}$, is obtained from $\widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{L,P}$, respectively $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P}$, by forgetting the partial flags.

In this section a decomposition of the family $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}$ is deduced from the decomposition $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_{\underline{\mu},\sigma} = \bigsqcup_{\rho \preceq \underline{\mu}} \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho},\sigma}$ and from the decomposition introduced in Proposition 6.4,

$$\mathbb{Y}_{L,P} = \bigsqcup_{M} \bigsqcup_{\underline{\rho} \preceq \underline{\mu}} \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}}.$$

The decomposition is used in the next section (Lemma 6.8) in order to define a Weyl group action.

Let $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B}}$ be the subset of elements in $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}$ with generic semisimple parts, *i.e.*, with a k-tuple of semisimple parts belonging to \mathcal{B} . The set $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B}}$ is assumed to be non-empty. The dimension of $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B}}$ is computed similarly to dim $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}$ in Remark 6.3,

$$\dim \mathbb{Y}^{\mathcal{B}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} = kn^2 + \dim \mathcal{B} - \sum_{j=0}^k \dim L^j.$$

The decomposition $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P} = \bigsqcup_{M} \bigsqcup_{\underline{\rho} \leq \underline{\mu}} \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\underline{\rho}}$ induces a similar decomposition for $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B}}$,

$$\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B}} = \bigsqcup_{M} \bigsqcup_{\rho \preceq \mu} \mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B},M,\rho},$$

where $\boldsymbol{M} = (M^1, \dots, M^l)$ and $\mathbb{Y}_{\boldsymbol{L}, \boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B}, \boldsymbol{M}, \boldsymbol{\rho}}$ is the subset of elements in

$$\mathbb{Y}_{L^1,P^1}^{M^1,\underline{\rho}^1} \times \cdots \times \mathbb{Y}_{L^k,P^k}^{M^k,\underline{\rho}^k}$$

with a generic k-tuple of semisimple parts. From the computation of the dimension of $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{M,\rho}$ in Proposition 6.4, we deduce that when $Z(\boldsymbol{m}) \cap \mathcal{B}$ is not empty

$$\dim \mathbb{Y}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B},\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \dim \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho}^{j},\sigma^{j}} + \dim Z(\boldsymbol{m}) \cap \mathcal{B}.$$
 (29)

Now the decomposition of $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B}}$ induces a decomposition of the family of quiver varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}$ and we define

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}} := \left(\mathcal{V}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} \times_{\mathbb{Y}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B}}} \mathbb{Y}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B},\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}} \right) // \operatorname{PGL}_{n}.$$

Proposition 6.6. The variety $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}$ admits the following decomposition

$$\mathcal{Q}_{L,P} = \bigsqcup_M \bigsqcup_{
ho \preceq \mu} \mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{M,
ho}$$

When non-empty, the dimension of a part is

$$\dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}} = n^2(2g-2) + 2 + \dim Z(\boldsymbol{m}) \cap \mathcal{B} + \sum_{j=1}^k \dim \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho}^j,\sigma^j}.$$
 (30)

Proof. The dimension of $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{M,\rho}$ can be computed just like the dimension of $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mu,\sigma}}$ (see Hausel, Letellier, Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV11, Theorem 2.2.4] and Letellier [Let11, Corollary 5.2.3]). The computation relies on the smoothness of $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B},M,\rho}$ which follows from the smoothness of $\mathbb{Y}_{L^{j},P^{j}}^{\mathcal{B},M^{j},\rho^{j}}$ and on the expression (29) for the dimension of $\mathbb{Y}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B},M,\rho}$.

6.3 W-equivariant structure on the cohomology of the fibers of the family $\tilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P}$

In this section we use the family $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P} \to \mathcal{B}$ in order to construct a Weyl group action on the cohomology of the varieties $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ for $\sigma \in \mathcal{B}$. The Weyl group studied in this section is

$$W := W_{\mathrm{GL}_n}(L^1) \times \cdots \times W_{\mathrm{GL}_n}(L^k).$$

Each $W_{\mathrm{GL}_n}(L^j)$ is isomorphic to a symmetric group and acts on $Z(l^j)$ by permuting the distinct eigenvalues with the same multiplicities. Then the Weyl group W acts on \mathcal{B} , for $w = (w_1, \ldots, w_k) \in W$ and $\boldsymbol{\sigma} = (\sigma^1, \ldots, \sigma^k) \in \mathcal{B}$,

$$w.\boldsymbol{\sigma} := \left(\dot{w}_1 \sigma^1 \dot{w}_1^{-1}, \dots, \dot{w}_k \sigma^k \dot{w}_k^{-1}
ight)$$

where \dot{w}_j is a representative in GL_n of $w_j \in W_{\operatorname{GL}_n}(L^j)$. Consider the diagram

Thanks to the quiver variety point of view, the cohomology sheaves $\mathcal{H}^i\eta_!\kappa$ are constant (Theorem 5.12). In this section a *W*-equivariant structure on those cohomology sheaves is constructed. The Weyl group actions on the cohomology of quiver varieties with such constant sheaves were introduced by Nakajima [Nak94]. Here we also use a method from Lusztig (see [Let05, Proof of Proposition 5.5.3]), this method is also applied by Laumon-Letellier [LL19, Section 5.2]. This approach allows to extend the equivariant structure away from a regular locus. Mellit obtained a similar result with a different construction for character varieties [Mel19, Section 8].

Before constructing the equivariant structure, let us define the regular locus. Denote by \mathcal{B}^{reg} the subset of regular elements, i.e. elements $(\sigma^1, \ldots, \sigma^k) \in \mathcal{B}$ such that $Z_{\text{GL}_n}(\sigma^j) = L^j$. It is the locus of \mathcal{B} where the W-action is free. Diagram (31) is pulled back to the regular locus

Similarly to (25), notice that

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\operatorname{reg}} \times_{\mathcal{B}^{\operatorname{reg}}/W} \mathcal{B}^{\operatorname{reg}} \cong \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\operatorname{reg}}.$$
(33)

Theorem 6.7. The cohomology sheaves $\mathcal{H}^i\eta_!\kappa$ admit a W-equivariant structure over \mathcal{B} .

Proof. Consider the diagram



the group W acts on $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B}$ and the morphism a is W-equivariant. The variety $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{\operatorname{reg}} \times_{\mathcal{B}^{\operatorname{reg}}/W} \mathcal{B}^{\operatorname{reg}}$ is smooth, dense and open in $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B}$. The constant sheaf κ over $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{\operatorname{reg}} \times_{\mathcal{B}^{\operatorname{reg}}/W} \mathcal{B}^{\operatorname{reg}}$ is W-equivariant. Indeed for $w \in W$ we can define a morphism

$$\phi_w: w^* \kappa \to \kappa$$

which is the identity on the stalks. It satisfies the conditions of Definition 3.4. Applying the continuation principle from Remark 3.8, this *W*-equivariant structure extends to a *W*-equivariant structure on $\mathcal{IC}^{\bullet}_{\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}\times_{\mathcal{B}/W}\mathcal{B}}$. Notice that $\eta_!\kappa \cong a_!c_!\kappa$. We shall see in Lemma 6.8 that

$$\mathcal{C}_!\kappa\cong\mathcal{IC}^{ullet}_{\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}\times_{\mathcal{B}/W}\mathcal{B}}.$$

Then the *W*-equivariant structure on $c_!\kappa$ induces a *W*-equivariant structure on $\eta_!\kappa$. Up to the isomorphism $c_!\kappa \cong \mathcal{IC}^{\bullet}_{\mathcal{Q}_{L,P} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W}\mathcal{B}}$, the theorem is proved. \Box It remains to prove the following lemma.

Lemma 6.8. There is an isomorphism $c_!\kappa \cong \mathcal{IC}^{\bullet}_{\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}\times_{\mathcal{B}/W}\mathcal{B}}$.

Proof. Because of the isomorphism (33), the restriction of $c_!\kappa$ to the smooth locus $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{\mathrm{reg}} \times_{\mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{reg}}/W} \mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{reg}}$ is the constant sheaf κ . In order to verify the hypothesis of Definition 3.7 it remains to prove that the map c is small, i.e. that it satisfies the following inequality

$$\dim \left\{ x \in \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} \left| \dim c^{-1}(x) \ge d \right. \right\} \le \dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} - 2d \text{ for all } d > 0.$$

We use dimension estimates from Lusztig [Lus84, 1.2], see also [Sho88, Theorem 1.4]. In the Lie algebra \mathfrak{gl}_n the estimate becomes, for X in an adjoint orbit \mathcal{O} ,

$$\dim \left\{ gP \in \operatorname{GL}_n / P \left| g^{-1} X g \in \sigma + \mathfrak{u}_P \right\} \le \frac{1}{2} \left(n^2 - \dim L - \dim \mathcal{O} \right).$$
(35)

The proof is then standard in Springer theory. Let d > 0 and let x be such that

$$\dim c^{-1}(x) \ge d,$$

the element x belongs to $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_{\rho,\sigma}}$ for an element $\sigma \in \mathcal{B}$ and for some adjoint orbits $\mathcal{O}_{\rho^1,\sigma^1},\ldots,\mathcal{O}_{\rho^k,\sigma^k}$. The dimension estimate (35) implies

$$d \leq \frac{1}{2} \left(kn^2 - \sum_{j=1}^k \dim L^j - \dim \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho}^j, \sigma^j} \right),$$

so that

$$\sum_{j=1}^{k} \dim \mathcal{O}_{\underline{\rho}^{j},\sigma^{j}} \le kn^{2} - \sum_{j=1}^{k} \dim L^{j} - 2d.$$

Using the decomposition from Proposition 6.6, we have that $x \in \mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B},M,\rho}$. The previous inequality together with the expression (30) for the dimension of $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B},M,\rho}$ give

$$\dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B},\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}} \le n^2(2g-2) + 2 + \dim Z(\boldsymbol{m}) \cap \mathcal{B} + kn^2 - \sum_{j=1}^k \dim L^j - 2d.$$
(36)

Moreover

$$\dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B},\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} = \dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B},\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}}$$
(37)

and

$$\dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} = \dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} = n^2(2g-2) + 2 + \dim \mathcal{B} + kn^2 - \sum_{j=1}^k \dim L^j.$$
(38)

Combining (36),(37) and (38),

$$\dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B},\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} \leq \dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} + 2d + \dim Z(\boldsymbol{m}) \cap \mathcal{B} - \dim \mathcal{B}.$$
(39)

As d is assumed to be strictly positive, necessarily the inclusion $L \subsetneq M$ is strict, so that

$$\dim Z(\boldsymbol{m}) \cap \boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}} < \dim \boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}.$$
(40)

Now (39) and (40) provide the estimate

$$\dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\mathcal{B},\boldsymbol{M},\boldsymbol{\rho}} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} < \dim \mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} - 2d.$$
(41)

To conclude, the set $\{x \in \mathcal{Q}_{L,P} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B} | \dim c^{-1}(x) \ge d\}$ is a finite union of varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{\mathcal{B},\mathcal{M},\rho} \times_{\mathcal{B}/W} \mathcal{B}$ with dimensions satisfying the previous estimate (41).

Remark 6.9. Let us study the restriction of the W-equivariant sheaves $\mathcal{H}^i\eta_!\kappa$ to the regular locus. Recall that $\mathcal{Q}_{L,P}^{\mathrm{reg}} \times_{\mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{reg}}/W} \mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{reg}} \cong \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P}^{\mathrm{reg}}$, then for $\boldsymbol{\sigma} \in \mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{reg}}$

$$\mathcal{H}^{i}_{\boldsymbol{\sigma}}\eta_{!}\kappa \cong H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\kappa).$$

For $w \in W$, the W-equivariant structure is given by the functoriality of the compactly supported cohomology (see Proposition 3.6 and Remark 3.3)

$$w^*: H^i_c\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},w,\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\kappa\right) \to H^i_c\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\kappa\right)$$

Therefore the construction of Theorem 6.7 gives a canonical extension over \mathcal{B} of this natural Weyl group action over \mathcal{B}^{reg} .

6.4 Monodromic Weyl group action on the cohomology of $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$

We saw in 5.12 that the cohomology sheaves $\mathcal{H}^i \eta_! \kappa$ are constant sheaves over \mathcal{B} . Together with the *W*-equivariant structure, this allows to construct a Weyl group action on the cohomology of the varieties $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ for any $\sigma \in \mathcal{B}$, this is called the monodromic Weyl group action. Note that the fiber over σ of this constant sheaf is $H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma};\kappa)$. Thus for any $\sigma, \tau \in \mathcal{B}$, there is an isomorphism

$$f_{\boldsymbol{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\tau}}: H^i_c(\mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) \to H^i_c(\mathcal{Q}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa),$$

such that for any $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \mathcal{B}$

$$f_{\boldsymbol{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\tau}} = f_{\boldsymbol{\omega},\boldsymbol{\tau}} \circ f_{\boldsymbol{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\omega}}.$$

The W-equivariance of the local system $\mathcal{H}^i \eta_! \kappa$ implies the following theorem. It can also be proved directly, without referring to equivariance of the local system (see Maffei [Maf02, Section 5]).

Theorem 6.10. Let $\sigma, \tau \in \mathcal{B}$, then the following diagram commutes

Remark 6.11. Note that if $\sigma \in \mathcal{B}$ is not regular, then the map

$$w^*: H^i_c\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\kappa\right) \to H^i_c\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},w^{-1},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\kappa\right)$$

is only the map coming from the W-equivariant structure of the constant sheaf $\mathcal{H}^i\eta_!\kappa$. It does not necessarily come by functoriality from a morphism of variety. This theorem allows to define a W-action on the compactly supported cohomology space $H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma};\kappa)$.

Theorem 6.12. For $\sigma \in \mathcal{B}$ and for $w \in W$ let

 $\rho_i(w) = f_{w.\boldsymbol{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\sigma}} \circ (w^{-1})^*.$

This defines an action of W on $H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma};\kappa)$, it is called the monodromic Weyl group action.

Proof. For w_1 and w_2 in W, the following diagram commutes by Theorem 6.10.

$$\begin{array}{c} H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) \xrightarrow{(w_{2}^{-1})^{*}} H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},w_{2}.\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) \xrightarrow{(w_{1}^{-1})^{*}} H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},w_{1}w_{2}.\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) \\ & \downarrow^{f_{w_{2}.\boldsymbol{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}} & \downarrow^{f_{w_{1}w_{2}.\boldsymbol{\sigma},w_{1}.\boldsymbol{\sigma}} \\ H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) \xrightarrow{(w_{1}^{-1})^{*}} H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},w_{1}.\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) \\ & \downarrow^{f_{w_{1}.\boldsymbol{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}} \\ H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) \end{array}$$

Going from the top left corner to bottom right corner by the top right corner is $\rho(w_1w_2)$. Going by the middle gives $\rho(w_1)\rho(w_2)$. Therefore $\rho(w_1w_2) = \rho(w_1)\rho(w_2)$.

6.5 Frobenius morphism and monodromic action

The techniques in this section come from Hausel, Letellier and Rodriguez-Villegas [HLRV13], however we do no consider regular semisimple values of the moment map. Instead each component of the moment map is central and each leg of the comet-shaped quiver corresponds to a particular adjoint orbit. Comet-shaped quiver varieties were also studied in this context by Letellier [Let12]. A slightly more general situation is considered here, as a leg can represents any adjoint orbit and not only a semisimple regular one.

The representation defined in Theorem 6.12 when $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$ is isomorphic to the representation obtained for $\mathbb{K} = \overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$ and large enough characteristic. Indeed this can be proved by base change exactly like in [HLRV13, Theorem 2.5]. Therefore from now on we assume:

Assumption 6.13. $\mathbb{K} = \overline{\mathbb{F}}_q$ and the characteristic is large enough.

This assumption is very convenient as it allows to introduce Frobenius endomorphism and use Grothendiek's trace formula to compute the traces of the action obtained.

We denote by F the Frobenius endomorphism on \mathfrak{gl}_n raising the coefficients to the power q. The set of F-fixed points in \mathfrak{gl}_n is $\mathfrak{gl}_n(\mathbb{F}_q)$ and similarly for the group GL_n . Assume that the L^j are subgroups of bock diagonal matrices, and that the P^j are subgroups of block upper triangular matrices, then they are F-stable. The morphism F induces a Frobenius endomorphism on $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P}^{\operatorname{reg}}$ and on $\mathcal{B}^{\operatorname{reg}}$ also denoted by F,

$$F\left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}, (A_i, B_i)_{1 \le i \le g}, (X_j, g_j L_j)_{1 \le j \le k}\right) = \left(F(\boldsymbol{\sigma}), (F(A_i), F(B_i))_{1 \le i \le g}, (F(X_j), F(g_j) L_j)_{1 \le j \le k}\right)$$

This Frobenius endomorphism can be twisted by an element $w = (w_1, \ldots, w_k)$ in the Weyl group W. For $\boldsymbol{\sigma} \in B^{\text{reg}}$, define

$$wF(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_1,\ldots,\boldsymbol{\sigma}_k) := (w_1.F(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_1),\ldots,w_k.F(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_k))$$

The set of points fixed by wF is $(\mathcal{B}^{\text{reg}})^{wF}$. Similarly, the *w*-twisted Frobenius on $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P}}^{\text{reg}}$ is

$$wF := w \circ F$$

They are compatible, $p^{\text{reg}} \circ wF = wF \circ p^{\text{reg}}$ so that for $\sigma, \tau \in \mathcal{B}^{\text{reg}}$ the following diagram commutes

$$\begin{aligned} H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) & \stackrel{F^{*}}{\longrightarrow} H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},F^{-1}(\boldsymbol{\sigma})};\kappa) \\ & \downarrow^{f_{\boldsymbol{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\tau}}} & \downarrow^{f_{F^{-1}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}),F^{-1}(\boldsymbol{\tau})} \\ H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) & \stackrel{F^{*}}{\longrightarrow} H^{i}_{c}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},F^{-1}(\boldsymbol{\tau})};\kappa). \end{aligned}$$

Theorem 6.14. For $\tau \in (B^{\text{reg}})^F$ and for $\sigma \in (B^{\text{reg}})^{wF}$, the cardinal of the set of wF fixed points in $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ is

$$\sharp \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}^{wF} = \sum_{i} \operatorname{tr} \left(\rho^{2i}(w), H_{c}^{2i}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) \right) q^{i}.$$

Proof. Consider the commutative diagram

$$\begin{split} H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) & \stackrel{w^*}{\longrightarrow} H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},w^{-1},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) \\ & \uparrow & \downarrow^{f_{w^{-1},\boldsymbol{\tau},\boldsymbol{\tau}}} \\ f_{\sigma,\boldsymbol{\tau}} & & \uparrow^{f_{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\tau}} & \stackrel{f_{\sigma},\boldsymbol{\tau}}{\longrightarrow} H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) \xrightarrow{F^*} H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) \\ & & f_{F(\sigma),\boldsymbol{\tau}} & f_{\sigma,\boldsymbol{\tau}} \uparrow \\ H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\sigma};\kappa) \xrightarrow{w^*} H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},F(\sigma)};\kappa) \xrightarrow{F^*} H^i_c(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\sigma};\kappa). \end{split}$$

Apply Grothendieck trace formula to wF,

$$\begin{split} \sharp \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}^{wF} &= \sum_{i} (-1)^{i} \operatorname{tr} \left((wF)^{*}, H_{c}^{i}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}};\kappa) \right) \\ &= \sum_{i} (-1)^{i} \operatorname{tr} \left(F^{*} \circ \rho^{i}(w^{-1}), H_{c}^{i}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) \right). \end{split}$$

The varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\tau}$ are pure and polynomial count (see Remark 4.13 and [HLRV11, Theorem 1.3.1]) and $\rho(w^{-1})$ commutes with F so that

$$\begin{split} \sharp \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}^{wF} &= \sum_{i} \operatorname{tr} \left(F^* \circ \rho^{2i}(w^{-1}), H_c^{2i}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) \right) \\ &= \sum_{i} \operatorname{tr} \left(\rho^{2i}(w^{-1}), H_c^{2i}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) \right) q^i. \end{split}$$

Now as W is isomorphic to a product of symmetric groups, w is conjugated to its inverse w^{-1} and

$$\sharp \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}^{wF} = \sum_{i} \operatorname{tr} \left(\rho^{2i}(w), H_{c}^{2i}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}};\kappa) \right) q^{i}.$$

Notations 6.15. The *j*-th part of L is

$$L^{j} \cong \underbrace{\operatorname{GL}_{c_{1}^{j}} \times \cdots \times \operatorname{GL}_{c_{1}^{j}}}_{m_{1}^{j}} \times \cdots \times \underbrace{\operatorname{GL}_{c_{l_{j}}^{j}} \times \cdots \times \operatorname{GL}_{c_{l_{j}}^{j}}}_{m_{l_{j}}^{j}},$$

with $c_r^j \neq c_s^j$ for $r \neq s$. Then the *j*-th part of the relative Weyl group W is

$$W_{\mathrm{GL}_n}(L^j) \cong \mathfrak{S}_{m_1^j} \times \cdots \times \mathfrak{S}_{m_{l_j}^j}$$

The symmetric group $\mathfrak{S}_{m_r^j}$ acts by permuting the blocks of size c_r^j . Take $w = (w_1, \ldots, w_k)$ in W and choose $\boldsymbol{\sigma}_w = (\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_k)$ in $(\mathcal{B}^{\text{reg}})^{wF}$. The conjugacy class of the element w_j is determined by a l_j -tuple $(\eta^{j,1}, \ldots, \eta^{j,l_j})$ with $\eta^{j,r} \in \mathcal{P}_{m_r^j}$. Let \mathcal{O}_{σ_j} be the adjoint orbit of σ_j . This orbit is semisimple, F-stable and of the following type (as defined in 4.3),

$$\left(\eta_{1}^{j,1},1^{c_{1}^{j}}\right)\ldots\left(\eta_{l(\eta^{j,1})}^{j,1},1^{c_{1}^{j}}\right)\ldots\left(\eta_{1}^{j,l_{j}},1^{c_{l_{j}}^{j}}\right)\ldots\left(\eta_{l(\eta^{j,l_{j}})}^{j,l_{j}},1^{c_{l_{j}}^{j}}\right)$$

Define $\mathcal{O}_w := (\mathcal{O}_{\sigma_1}, \ldots, \mathcal{O}_{\sigma_k}).$

Lemma 6.16. With the previous notations we have the following identity between cardinals,

$$\sharp \widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}^{wF} = \sharp \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_w}^F.$$
(42)

Proof. As the orbits $\mathcal{O}_w = (\mathcal{O}_{\sigma_1}, \dots, \mathcal{O}_{\sigma_k})$ are semisimple (hence they are closed), the map $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_w}$ is an isomorphism compatible with the Frobenius wF on the source and the Frobenius F on the target.

Letellier [Let11] computed the number of points of comet shaped quiver varieties, in particular of $\mathcal{Q}^F_{\mathcal{O}_w}$.

Theorem 6.17. With Notations 6.15, the cardinal of $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_m}^F$ is given by

$$\sharp \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_w}^F = (-1)^{r(\boldsymbol{\eta})} q^{\frac{d_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}}{2}} \left\langle \widetilde{h}_{\boldsymbol{\eta}}, \mathbb{H}_n^{HLV}(0, q^{\frac{1}{2}}) \right\rangle,$$

where h_{η} is a particular case of the generalized Schur function from [Let11]. This symmetric function can be expressed in terms of complete symmetric functions h_n ,

$$\widetilde{h}_{\boldsymbol{\eta}} := \prod_{j=1}^{k} \prod_{r=1}^{l_j} \prod_{s=1}^{l(\boldsymbol{\eta}^{j,i})} h_{c_r^j} \left[X_j^{\boldsymbol{\eta}_s^{j,r}} \right],$$

and

$$r(\boldsymbol{\eta}) := \sum_{j=1}^{k} \sum_{r=1}^{l_j} c_r^j \sum_{s=1}^{l(\eta^{j,i})} (\eta_s^{j,r} - 1).$$

Proof. As the orbits \mathcal{O}_{σ_j} are semisimple, the variety $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_w}$ is smooth so that the characteristic function of the intersection complex is constant with value 1. The result follows from Letellier [Let11, Theorem 6.9.1, Theorem 7.4.1 and Corollary 7.4.3].

Corollary 6.18. For $\sigma \in \mathcal{B}$ and η representing a conjugacy class in the Weyl group as described in Notations 6.15, the η -twisted Poincaré polynomial of $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ is

$$\sum_{i} \operatorname{tr} \left(\boldsymbol{\eta}, H_{c}^{i}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\kappa) \right) v^{i} = (-1)^{r(\boldsymbol{\eta})} v^{d_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}} \left\langle \widetilde{h}_{\boldsymbol{\eta}}, \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}(0,v) \right\rangle$$

Proof. The action comes from the *W*-equivariant structure of the constant sheaves $\mathcal{H}^i\eta_!\kappa$. Therefore, up to isomorphism, the representation does not depend on the choice of $\boldsymbol{\sigma} \in \mathcal{B}$ so that the twisted Poincaré polynomial can be computed for $\boldsymbol{\tau} \in (\mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{reg}})^F$. Then from Theorem 6.14 and from (42),

$$\sum_{i} \operatorname{tr}\left(\rho^{2i}(\boldsymbol{\eta}), H_{c}^{2i}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\tau}},\kappa\right)\right) q^{i} = (-1)^{r(\boldsymbol{\eta})} q^{\frac{d_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}}{2}} \left\langle \widetilde{h}_{\boldsymbol{\eta}}, \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}(0, q^{\frac{1}{2}}) \right\rangle.$$

This equality remains true after substituting q^n for q for n > 0. Thus it is an equality between two polynomials and the corollary is proved.

Remark 6.19 (Comparison between monodromic and Springer action). Let $\boldsymbol{\sigma} = (\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_k) \in \mathcal{B}$, as before M^j is the stabilizer of σ_j in GL_n . The relative Weyl group is

$$W_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{L}) = \prod_{j=1}^{k} W_{M^{j}}(L^{j})$$

with $W_{M^{j}}(L^{j}) = N_{M^{j}}(L^{j})/L^{j}$. Then $W_{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbf{L})$ is a subgroup of the Weyl group Wstudied in this section. The group $W_{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbf{L})$ is exactly the subgroup of elements $w \in W$ such that $w.\boldsymbol{\sigma} = \boldsymbol{\sigma}$. The monodromic Weyl group action from Theorem 6.12 induces an action of $W_{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbf{L})$ on $H_{c}^{i}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},\kappa\right)$. Interestingly, this action comes only from the W-equivariant structure, it does not rely on the constant property of the sheaf: it is given explicitly by $\rho_{i}(w) = (w^{-1})^{*}$.

There is another action of $W_{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbf{L})$ on $H_c^i(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\sigma},\kappa)$, the Springer action constructed by Letellier and mentioned in 4.14. Letellier computed the twisted Poincaré polynomial for this Springer action [Let11, Corollary 7.4.3], it coincides with the Poincaré polynomial obtained from the monodromic action, therefore both action are isomorphic. It would be interesting to have a direct proof of this fact. We proved it in the character variety setting for just one orbit, regular, with a unique eigenvalue [Bal21, Chapter 5].

It is also interesting to consider the monodromic action over the regular locus \mathcal{B}^{reg} as an action on the cohomology of a quiver variety with semisimple adjoint orbits. For $\boldsymbol{\sigma} \in \mathcal{B}^{\text{reg}}$ consider the associated generic k-tuple of semisimple adjoint orbits $\mathcal{O}_{\boldsymbol{\sigma}} = (\mathcal{O}_{\sigma_1}, \ldots, \mathcal{O}_{\sigma_k})$. The Weyl group $W_{\text{GL}_n}(L^j)$ is the group of permutation of the distinct eigenvalues of \mathcal{O}_{σ_j} with the same multiplicities. This provides another formulation of Corollary 6.18.

Corollary 6.20. For η representing a conjugacy class in the Weyl group as described in Notations 6.15, the η -twisted Poincaré polynomial of $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_{\sigma}}$ is

$$\sum_{i} \operatorname{tr} \left(\boldsymbol{\eta}, H_{c}^{i}(\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_{\boldsymbol{\sigma}}}, \kappa) \right) v^{i} = (-1)^{r(\boldsymbol{\eta})} v^{d_{\boldsymbol{\eta}}} \left\langle \widetilde{h}_{\boldsymbol{\eta}'}, \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}(0, v) \right\rangle.$$

The interpretation over the regular locus in terms of semisimple quiver varieties together with Remark 6.19 show the advantages of extending the *W*-equivariant structure from \mathcal{B}^{reg} to \mathcal{B} (Theorem 6.10). This provides a uniform description of the Springer action on the cohomology of some resolution $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ and the monodromic action on the cohomology of semisimple quiver varieties $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{O}_{\sigma}}$.

Remark 6.21. It is also interesting to study the action of a Weyl group relative to a particular leg $1 \leq j \leq k$, for instance relative to the first one. This will be used in 7.2 to describe some structure coefficients of the algebra spanned by Kostka polynomial. A particularly interesting case is when L^1 is a maximal torus and $M^1 = \operatorname{GL}_n$. Then the component of the Weyl group relative to the first leg is $W_{M^1}(L^1) \cong \mathfrak{S}_n$ and

$$W_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{L}) \cong \mathfrak{S}_n \times \prod_{j=2}^k W_{M^j}(L^j).$$

According to this decomposition, consider an element $(w, 1, ..., 1) \in W_{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbf{L})$ with $w \in \mathfrak{S}_n$ an element of cycle type $\lambda \in \mathcal{P}_n$. Then

$$\tilde{h}_{\boldsymbol{\eta}} = p_{\lambda}[X_1]h_{\underline{\mu'}^2}[X_2]\dots h_{\underline{\mu'}^k}[X_k],$$

and $(-1)^{r(\eta)} = \epsilon(\lambda)$ is the sign of the permutation w with cycle type λ . Corollary 6.18 reads

$$P_{c}^{\boldsymbol{\eta}}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}},v\right) = v^{d_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}}\epsilon(\lambda)\left\langle p_{\lambda}[X_{1}]h_{\underline{\mu'}^{2}}[X_{2}]\dots h_{\underline{\mu'}^{k}}[X_{k}],\mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}\left(0,v\right)\right\rangle.$$

This can be understood in terms of Frobenius characteristic, see Definition 2.12. Consider the representation of \mathfrak{S}_n on the cohomology of $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,\mathbf{P},\sigma}$ twisted by the sign, $H^{\bullet}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,\mathbf{P},\sigma},\kappa) \otimes \epsilon$. Its v-graded Frobenius characteristic is given by the following symmetric function in X_1

$$v^{d_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}}\left\langle h_{\underline{\mu'}^{2}}[X_{2}]\dots h_{\underline{\mu'}^{k}}[X_{k}], \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}\left(0,v\right)\right\rangle_{X_{2},\dots,X_{k}}$$

Notice that $V_{\rho} \otimes \epsilon \cong V_{\rho'}$, then by Remark 2.11, the multiplicity of the irreducible representation V_{ρ} in $H^{\bullet}(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma},\kappa)$ is given by

$$v^{d_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}}\left\langle s_{\rho'}[X_1]h_{\underline{\mu'}^2}[X_2]\dots h_{\underline{\mu'}^k}[X_k], \mathbb{H}_n^{HLV}(0,v)\right\rangle.$$

7 Geometric interpretations in the algebra spanned by Kostka polynomials

7.1 Description of the algebra

In this section an algebra spanned by Kostka polynomials is studied and some structure coefficients are related to traces of Weyl group action on the cohomology of quiver varieties. Define a linear map $\Delta^{\#} : \operatorname{Sym}[X] \to \operatorname{Sym}[X, Y]$ such that on the basis of modified Macdonald polynomials,

$$\Delta^{\#}\left(\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X]\right) := \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X]\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[Y] \text{ for all } \lambda \in \mathcal{P}.$$

As in 2.20, the variables (q, t) are implicit. Now as the Hall pairing is non-degenerate, there is a uniquely determined bilinear map $\dots \# \dots$ such that for all F, G and H in Sym[X],

$$\left\langle F[X] \# G[X], H[X] \right\rangle = \left\langle F[X] G[Y], \Delta^{\#} \left(H[X] \right) \right\rangle$$

The product # defines an associative and commutative algebra structure on Sym[X].

Definition 7.1. For a k-tuple of partitions $\boldsymbol{\mu} = (\mu^1, \ldots, \mu^k) \in \mathcal{P}_n^k$ and for $\lambda \in \mathcal{P}_n$ we denote by $c_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}^{\lambda}$ the structure coefficients of the product # in the basis of Schur functions

$$s_{\mu^1} \# s_{\mu^2} \dots \# s_{\mu^k} = \sum_{|\mu|=n} c^{\lambda}_{\mu} s_{\lambda}.$$
 (43)

Lemma 7.2. For $\boldsymbol{\mu} = (\mu, \nu)$, the coefficients $c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda}$ coincide with those defined in the introduction, i.e., the following relation is satisfied

$$\widetilde{K}_{\mu,\rho}\widetilde{K}_{\nu,\rho} = \sum_{\lambda} c^{\lambda}_{\mu,\nu}\widetilde{K}_{\lambda,\rho}.$$
(44)

Proof. First let $(\widetilde{L}_{\eta,\lambda})_{\lambda,\eta\in\mathcal{P}_n}$ be the inverse of the matrix of Kostka polynomials $(\widetilde{K}_{\eta,\lambda})_{\lambda,\eta\in\mathcal{P}_n}$ (see Definition 2.19), then

$$s_{\lambda} = \sum_{\eta \in \mathcal{P}_n} \widetilde{L}_{\eta,\lambda} \widetilde{H}_{\eta}[X].$$

Now the coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda}$ is defined by

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda} = \langle s_{\mu} \# s_{\nu}, s_{\lambda} \rangle$$
$$= \left\langle s_{\mu} \# s_{\nu}, \sum_{\eta \in \mathcal{P}_{n}} \widetilde{L}_{\eta,\lambda} \widetilde{H}_{\eta}[X] \right\rangle.$$

By definition of the product # and of the coproduct $\Delta^{\#}$,

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda} = \sum_{\eta \in \mathcal{P}_n} \widetilde{L}_{\eta,\lambda} \left\langle s_{\mu}[X] s_{\nu}[Y], \widetilde{H}_{\eta}[X] \widetilde{H}_{\eta}[Y] \right\rangle,$$

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda} = \sum_{\eta \in \mathcal{P}_n} \widetilde{L}_{\eta,\lambda} \widetilde{K}_{\mu,\eta} \widetilde{K}_{\nu,\eta}.$$

Multiply the last equation by $\widetilde{K}_{\lambda,\rho}$ and sum over $\lambda \in \mathcal{P}_n$,

$$\widetilde{K}_{\mu,\rho}\widetilde{K}_{\nu,\rho} = \sum_{\lambda} c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda}\widetilde{K}_{\lambda,\rho}$$

This last relation is exactly the one used in the introduction to define the coefficients $c^{\lambda}_{\mu,\nu}$.

Example 7.3. We computed some coefficients with the software SageMath

$$c_{(2,2),(2,1,1)}^{(2,1,1)} = -q^{3}t - q^{2}t^{2} - qt^{3} - q^{2}t - t^{2}q + q^{2} + qt + t^{2} + qt + t^{$$

The next conjecture comes from unpublished notes by Rodriguez-Villegas.

Conjecture 7.4. The structure coefficients c^{λ}_{μ} lie in $\mathbb{Z}[q, t]$.

Some evidences supporting this conjecture will be provided. The following definition and remark were suggested by François Bergeron.

Definition 7.5. Let F be a symmetric function, consider the operator

$$F\#\dots : \operatorname{Sym}[X] \to \operatorname{Sym}[X]$$
$$G \mapsto F\#G.$$

We denote ψ_F its adjoint with respect to the Hall pairing so that for any $G, H \in$ Sym [X]

$$\langle F \# G, H \rangle = \langle G, \psi_F(H) \rangle \tag{45}$$

Those operators are diagonal in the basis of modified Macdonald polynomials

$$\psi_F(\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t]) = \left\langle F, \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t] \right\rangle \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t].$$
(46)

Remark 7.6. Applying the relation (46) with e_n ,

$$\psi_{e_n}\left(\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t]\right) = q^{n(\lambda')}t^{n(\lambda)}\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t],$$

and we recognize the usual expression of the operator ∇ introduced by Bergeron-Garsia [BG98]. The higher (q,t)-Catalan sequence from Garsia-Haiman [GH96] (see also Haiman [Hai02, p.95]) is defined by

$$C_n^{(m)}(q,t) = \langle e_n, \nabla^m e_n \rangle \,,$$

but $\nabla = \psi_{e_n}$ is the adjoint of $e_n \# \dots$ and $s_{1^n} = e_n$ so that

$$C_n^{(m)}(q,t) = c_{\underbrace{1^n, \dots, 1^n}_{m+1}}^{1^n, \dots, 1^n}.$$

The higher (q,t)-Catalan sequences are particular cases of the coefficients $c_{\mu}^{1^n}$.

We recall an important theorem which was first conjectured by Garsia–Haiman [GH96].

Theorem 7.7 ([Hai02] theorem 4.2.5). The symmetric function $\nabla(e_n)$ is obtained as the Frobenius characteristic (see definition 2.12) of a bigraded representation of \mathfrak{S}_n called the diagonal harmonics. In particular,

$$\langle \nabla(e_n), s_\lambda \rangle \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}[q, t].$$

Corollary 7.8. For any $\mu \in \mathcal{P}_n$, the structure coefficients $c_{1^n,\mu}^{1^n}$ gives the multiplicity of the irreducible representation of type μ in the bigraded representation of \mathfrak{S}_n on diagonal harmonics. In particular $c_{1^n,\mu}^{1^n}(q,t) \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}[q,t]$ so that the conjecture 7.4 is true for those particular coefficients. *Proof.* According to Remark 7.6 and to the adjonction relation (45),

$$\langle s_{\mu}, \nabla(e_n) \rangle = \langle e_n \# s_{\mu}, e_n \rangle \,. \tag{47}$$

By definition of the structure coefficients $c_{\mu,\nu}^{\lambda}$ and as $e_n = s_{1^n}$, we have

$$e_n \# s_\mu = \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}_n} c_{1^n \mu}^\lambda s_\lambda,$$

substituting in (47) we obtain

$$c_{1^n,\mu}^{1^n}(q,t) = \langle s_\mu, \nabla(e_n) \rangle.$$

We conclude with the interpretation of $\nabla(e_n)$ as a Frobenius characteristic from Theorem 7.7.

The next theorem and the following corollary come from unpublished notes by Rodriguez-Villegas. They relate particular structure coefficients $c_{\mu}^{1^n}$ to the kernel \mathbb{H}_n^{HLV} .

Consider the generating function from Definition 4.16 for genus g = 0, k + 2punctures and with variable $z = q^{\frac{1}{2}}, w = t^{\frac{1}{2}}$. It is given by

$$\Omega_{k+2}^{0} := \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^{k+2} \tilde{H}_{\lambda} \left[X_i; q, t \right]}{a_{\lambda}(q, t)} s^{|\lambda|},$$

with $a_{\lambda}(q,t) = \left(\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t], \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X;q,t]\right)^{q,t}$ as in 2.18.

Theorem 7.9. The following relation holds,

$$\left\langle p_{(n)}[X_{k+1}]h_{(n-1,1)}[X_{k+2}], \operatorname{Log}\left[\Omega_{k+2}^{g}\right]\right\rangle_{X_{k+1},X_{k+2}} = \sum_{|\lambda|=n} \frac{\phi_{\lambda} \Pi_{\lambda}'}{a_{\lambda}} \prod_{i=1}^{k} \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X_{i}]s^{|\lambda|},$$

with

$$\begin{split} \phi_{\lambda} &= \sum_{i,j\in\lambda} q^{j-1} t^{i-1}, \\ \Pi'_{\lambda} &= \prod_{i,j\in\lambda\backslash(1,1)} (1-q^{j-1} t^{i-1}). \end{split}$$

Proof. According to Lemma 2.23, to take the Hall pairing with $h_{(n-1,1)}[X_{k+2}]$ is equivalent to do plethystic substitution $X_{k+2} = 1 + u$ and to take the degree ncoefficient in front of u. As the plethystic substitution and the plethystic logarithm commute, we can perform this substitution inside the plethystic logarithm. We consider terms of order 1 in u using Lemma 2.22,

$$\begin{split} \log\left[\Omega_{k+2}^{0}\right] &= \log\left[\Omega_{k+1}^{0} + u\sum_{\lambda\in\mathcal{P}^{*}}\frac{\phi_{\lambda}}{a_{\lambda}}\prod_{i=1}^{k+1}\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X_{i}]s^{|\lambda|} + \mathcal{O}(u^{2})\right] \\ &= \log\left[\Omega_{k+1}^{0}\left(1 + u\frac{1}{\Omega_{k+1}^{0}}\sum_{\lambda\in\mathcal{P}^{*}}\frac{\phi_{\lambda}}{a_{\lambda}}\prod_{i=1}^{k+1}\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X_{i}]s^{|\lambda|} + \mathcal{O}(u^{2})\right)\right] \\ &= \log\left[\Omega_{k+1}^{0}\right] + \log\left[1 + u\frac{1}{\Omega_{k+1}^{0}}\sum_{\lambda\in\mathcal{P}^{*}}\frac{\phi_{\lambda}}{a_{\lambda}}\prod_{i=1}^{k+1}\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X_{i}]s^{|\lambda|} + \mathcal{O}(u^{2})\right]. \end{split}$$

We used that plethystic logarithm turns products into sums. From the definition of the plethystic logarithm, as $p_n[u] = u^n$, we easily see the coefficient in front of u in the previous expression

$$\operatorname{Log}\left[\Omega_{k+2}^{0}\right]\Big|_{u} = \frac{1}{\Omega_{k+1}^{0}} \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}^{*}} \frac{\phi_{\lambda}}{a_{\lambda}} \prod_{i=1}^{k+1} \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X_{i}]s^{|\lambda|}.$$

Keeping the terms of degree n we obtain

$$\left\langle h_{(n-1,1)}[X_{k+2}], \operatorname{Log}\left[\Omega_{k+2}^{0}\right]\right\rangle_{X_{k+2}} = \frac{1}{\Omega_{k+1}^{0}} \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}^{*}} \frac{\phi_{\lambda}}{a_{\lambda}} \prod_{i=1}^{k+1} \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X_{i}]s^{|\lambda|} \bigg|_{s^{n}}$$

Inverting Ω_{k+1}^0 is licit, it is defined by

$$\frac{1}{\Omega_{k+1}^0} = \frac{1}{1 + \left(\Omega_{k+1}^0 - 1\right)} = \sum_k \left(1 - \Omega_{k+1}^0\right)^k.$$

Now we just have to take the Hall pairing with the power sum $p_{(n)}[X_{k+1}]$. This is equivalent to picking the coefficient in front of $n^{-1}p_{(n)}[X_{k+1}]$. But $p_{(n)}$ cannot be written as the product of two symmetric functions of degree strictly smaller than nso that the contribution of Ω_{k+1}^0 in the denominator is irrelevant for the coefficient in front of $n^{-1}p_{(n)}[X_{k+1}]$ and

$$\left\langle p_{(n)}[X_{k+1}]h_{(n-1,1)}[X_{k+2}], \log\left[\Omega_{k+2}^{0}\right]\right\rangle_{X_{k+1},X_{k+2}} = \left\langle p_{(n)}[X_{k+1}], \sum_{\lambda \in \mathcal{P}^{*}} \frac{\phi_{\lambda}}{a_{\lambda}} \prod_{i=1}^{k+1} \tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X_{i}]s^{|\lambda|}\right\rangle_{X_{k+1}}.$$

We conclude with Lemma 2.24 and (4).

The following corollary allows to obtain a geometric interpretation of the coefficients. Indeed, it relates the coefficient $c_{\mu}^{(1^n)}$ to the generating serie Ω_{k+2}^0 known to encode cohomological information about comet-shaped quiver varieties and character varieties.

Corollary 7.10. With the notations of the previous theorem and Definition 7.1,

$$(-1)^{n-1}c_{\mu}^{(1^n)} = (q-1)(1-t) \left\langle \prod_{j=1}^k s_{\mu^j} [X_j] p_{(n)} [X_{k+1}] h_{(n-1,1)} [X_{k+2}], \operatorname{Log}\left[\Omega_{k+2}^0\right] \right\rangle_{X_1, \dots, X_{k+2}}$$
(48)

Proof. We apply Theorem 7.9 to express the right hand side of (48) as

$$(q-1)(1-t)\left\langle s_{\mu^{1}}[X_{1}]\dots s_{\mu^{k}}[X_{k}], \sum_{|\lambda|=n}\frac{\phi_{\lambda}\Pi_{\lambda}'}{a_{\lambda}}\prod_{i=1}^{k}\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X_{i}]\right\rangle_{X_{1},\dots,X_{k}}.$$

By definition of the product #,

$$(q-1)(1-t)\left\langle s_{\mu^{1}}\#\ldots\#s_{\mu^{k}}[X],\sum_{|\lambda|=n}\frac{\phi_{\lambda}\Pi'}{a_{\lambda}}\tilde{H}_{\lambda}[X]\right\rangle_{X}.$$

Here we recognize the expression of Theorem 2.25

$$\left\langle s_{\mu^{1}} \# \dots \# s_{\mu^{k}}[X], (-1)^{n-1} s_{(1^{n})} \right\rangle_{X}$$

so that if we write

$$s_{\mu^1} \# \dots \# s_{\mu^k}[X] = \sum_{\lambda} c_{\mu}^{\lambda} s_{\lambda}[X]$$

the result follows from orthonormality of Schur functions.

7.2 Interpretation of certain coefficients as traces of Weyl group actions on the intersection cohomology of quiver varieties

In this section a cohomological interpretation is given for the coefficients $c_{\mu}^{1^n}$. In order to lighten the notations, the description is only given for the coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}$. The generalization to any μ is straightforward.

First let us detail the data to describe the relevant variety $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$. The Levi subgroups are torus of diagonal matrices $L^j = T$ for $1 \leq j \leq 3$ and $L^4 = \operatorname{GL}_1 \times \operatorname{GL}_{n-1}$. The semisimple part $\boldsymbol{\sigma} = (\sigma^1, \ldots, \sigma^4)$ is such that:

- $\sigma^1 = \zeta_1 \operatorname{Id}$ is central,
- $\sigma^2 = \zeta_2 \operatorname{Id}$ is central,

•
$$\sigma^3 = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_1 & & \\ & \alpha_2 & \\ & & \ddots & \\ & & & \alpha_n \end{pmatrix}$$
 with $\alpha_r \neq \alpha_s$ for $r \neq s$,
• $\sigma^4 = \begin{pmatrix} \beta & & \\ & \gamma & \\ & & \ddots & \\ & & \gamma \end{pmatrix}$ has two eigenvalues $\beta \neq \gamma$. The multiplicity of β is one and the multiplicity of γ is $n-1$.

Notice that such a choice can be made in the generic locus, *i.e.*, with $\sigma \in \mathcal{B}$.

First we consider Letellier's construction of the action \dot{a} la Springer in order to compute isotypical components. Let $\mathbf{M} = M^1 \times \cdots \times M^4$ with M^j the stabilizer in GL_n of σ^j . Then $W_{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbf{L}) \cong \mathfrak{S}_n^2$. Letellier's construction (Remark 4.14) provides an action of $W_{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbf{L})$ on the cohomology of $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{\mathbf{L},\mathbf{P},\sigma}$. Moreover for $V_{\mu'}$, respectively $V_{\nu'}$, the irreducible representation of \mathfrak{S}_n associated to the transpose of some partition μ , respectively ν ,

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{W_{M}(L)}\left(V_{\mu'}\otimes V_{\nu'}, H_{c}^{i+d_{\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}}}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}, \kappa\right)\right) = H_{c}^{i+d_{\mathcal{Q}}}\overline{\sigma}\left(\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}}, \kappa\right).$$
(49)

With $\mathcal{O} = (\mathcal{O}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{O}_4)$ the 4-tuple of generic adjoint orbits defined by,

- \mathcal{O}_1 has Jordan type μ' and eigenvalue ζ_1 ,
- \mathcal{O}_2 has Jordan type ν' and eigenvalue ζ_2 ,

- \mathcal{O}_3 is the orbit of σ^3 ,
- \mathcal{O}_4 is the orbit of σ^4 .

Now with the construction from Theorem 6.12, there is an action of the whole group $W \cong \mathfrak{S}_n^3$ on the cohomology of $\widetilde{\mathcal{Q}}_{L,P,\sigma}$. The restriction of this *W*-action to $W_M(L) \cong \mathfrak{S}_n^2$ is isomorphic to the Springer action (see Remark 6.19). First take the $V_{\mu'} \otimes V_{\nu'}$ isotypical component with respect to the \mathfrak{S}_n^2 -action. There remains an action of the Weyl group \mathfrak{S}_n relative to the third leg on the intersection cohomology $IH_c^i(\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}},\kappa)$.

Theorem 7.11. Let w be a n-cycle in the Weyl group relative to the third leg (this terminology comes from the comet-shaped quiver). The coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}$, after specialization q = 0, is given by the w-twisted Poincaré polynomial of $\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}}$, namely

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^{n}}(0,t) = t^{-\frac{d_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}}}{2}} \sum_{i} \operatorname{tr}\left(w, IH_{c}^{2i}\left(\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}},\kappa\right)\right) t^{i}.$$

Proof. Combining (49), Corollary 6.18 and Remark 6.21,

$$\sum_{i} \operatorname{tr}\left(w, IH_{c}^{i}(\mathcal{Q}_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}}, \kappa)\right) v^{i} = (-1)^{n-1} v^{d_{\overline{\mathcal{O}}}} \left\langle s_{\mu}[X_{1}] s_{\nu}[X_{2}] p_{(n)}[X_{3}] h_{(n-1,1)}[X_{4}], \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}(0, v) \right\rangle.$$

The theorem now follows from Corollary 7.10.

7.3 Cohomological interpretation in the multiplicative case

There are similar interpretations in the multiplicative case. A conjectural one involving $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(q,t)$ which is a theorem after specializing to $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(1,t)$. Unfortunately in the multiplicative case the monodromic action is not defined in the general case so that we have to rely only on the Springer action. Therefore the statements involve partial resolutions of character varieties instead of actual character varieties.

First introduce the relevant parameters. The Levi subgroups are torus of diagonal matrices $L^j = T$ for $1 \leq j \leq 3$ and $L^4 = \operatorname{GL}_1 \times \operatorname{GL}_{n-1}$. The semisimple part $\boldsymbol{\sigma} = (\sigma^1, \ldots, \sigma^4)$ is such that:

- $\sigma^1 = \zeta_1 \operatorname{Id}$ is central,
- $\sigma^2 = \zeta_2 \operatorname{Id}$ is central,
- $\sigma^3 = \zeta_3$ Id is central,

•
$$\sigma^4 = \begin{pmatrix} \beta & & \\ & \gamma & & \\ & & \ddots & \\ & & & \gamma \end{pmatrix}$$
 has two eigenvalues $\beta \neq \gamma$.

This 4-tuple is chosen to be generic (in the multiplicative sense of Definition 4.10). This is the case for instance if $\zeta_1 \zeta_2 \zeta_3 = 1$ and $\gamma^{n-1} = \beta^{-1} \neq 1$. The relative Weyl group is $W_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{L}) \cong \mathfrak{S}_n^3$. Now consider the following conjugacy classes

• C_1 has Jordan type μ' and eigenvalue ζ_1 ,

- C_2 has Jordan type ν' and eigenvalue ζ_2 ,
- C_3 has one Jordan block of size *n* with eigenvalue ζ_3 ,
- C_4 is the conjugacy class of σ_4 .

Then $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ is the resolution of $\mathcal{M}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}}$ with $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{C}_4)$ (see Definition 4.15). An intermediate in between $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{L,P,\sigma}$ and $\mathcal{M}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}}$ is given by the variety

$$\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu} = \left\{ (X_1, \dots, X_4) \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_1 \times \dots \times \overline{\mathcal{C}}_4, gB \in \operatorname{GL}_n / B \left| g^{-1} X_3 g \in \zeta_3 U X_1 \dots X_4 = \operatorname{Id} \right\} // \operatorname{PGL}_n, \right\}$$

with *B* the Borel subgroup of upper triangular matrices in GL_n and *U* its unipotent radical. Then the resolution $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{L,P,\sigma} \to \mathcal{M}_{\overline{\mathbf{C}}}$ factors through $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$. This is a particular case of the *partial* resolutions of character varieties studied by Letellier [Let13]. The result we recalled about Springer theory for resolutions of character varieties (16) admit a more general version for partial resolutions. In particular considering the action of \mathfrak{S}_n^2 with respect to the first two punctures and taking the $V_{\mu'} \otimes V_{\nu'}$ isotypical component of the cohomology $H_c^{\bullet}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{L,P,\sigma},\kappa\right)$ we obtain,

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{W_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{L})}\left(V_{\mu'}\otimes V_{\nu'}, H_{c}^{i+d_{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}}}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{\boldsymbol{L},\boldsymbol{P},\boldsymbol{\sigma}}, \kappa\right)\right) = H_{c}^{i+d_{\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}}}\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}, \kappa\right)$$

There remains an action of the Weyl group \mathfrak{S}_n relative to the third puncture. For w in this Weyl group define the w-twisted mixed Hodge polynomial by

$$IH_{c}^{w}\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}; u, v\right) := \sum_{i,r} u^{r} v^{i} \operatorname{tr}\left(w, IH_{c}^{r,r,i}\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}, \kappa\right)\right).$$

Conjecture 4.18 admits a generalization describing the Weyl group action on the intersection cohomology of partial resolutions of character varieties (Letellier [Let13, Conjecture 5.5]). In particular this conjecture predicts the following formula for the w-twisted mixed Hodge polynomial for w a n-cycle,

$$IH_{c}^{w}(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}; u, v) = (-1)^{n-1} \left(v\sqrt{u} \right)^{\dim \mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}} \left\langle s_{\mu}[X_{1}]s_{\nu}[X_{2}]p_{(n)}[X_{3}]h_{(n-1,1)}[X_{4}], \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}\left(\frac{-1}{\sqrt{u}}, v\sqrt{u}\right) \right\rangle.$$

The next conjecture follows from this conjectural formula, just like Theorem 7.11 is deduced from Corollary 6.18.

Conjecture 7.12. Let w be a n-cycle in the Weyl group relative to the third puncture. The coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}$ relates to the w-twisted mixed Hodge polynomial of $\mathcal{M}_{\mu',\nu'}$ by

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(q,t) = t^{\frac{-\dim \mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}}{2}} IH_c^w\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}, \frac{1}{q}, \sqrt{qt}\right)$$

We will prove that the right handside of this conjecture is indeed a polynomial in q, t thus supporting Conjecture 7.4.

Lemma 7.13. The Poincaré polynomial (for compactly supported intersection cohomology) of the variety $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$ is

$$\sum_{i} v^{i} \dim IH_{c}^{i}(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu},\kappa) = v^{d} \left\langle s_{\mu}[X_{1}]s_{\nu}[X_{2}]h_{1^{n}}[X_{3}]h_{(n-1,1)}[X_{4}], \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV}(-1,v) \right\rangle,$$
(50)

and for w a n-cycle in the Weyl group relative to the third puncture the w-twisted Poincaré polynomial is

$$\sum_{i} v^{i} \dim \operatorname{tr} \left(w, IH_{c}^{i} \left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}, \kappa \right) \right) = v^{d} \left\langle s_{\mu}[X_{1}] s_{\nu}[X_{2}] p_{(n)}[X_{3}] h_{(n-1,1)}[X_{4}], \mathbb{H}_{n}^{HLV} \left(-1, v \right) \right\rangle$$

Proof. Letellier [Let13, Theorem 5.4] studied Springer theory for partial resolutions of character varieties. This allows to describe the intersection cohomology of the partial resolutions, together with its Weyl group action, in terms of intersection cohomology of character varieties. The Poincaré polynomials for intersection cohomology of character varieties are computed in [Bal22]. The formula for (twisted) Poincaré polynomials of the resolutions are therefore a consequence of the Poincaré polynomial specialization of [Let13, Proposition 5.7]. \Box

Proposition 7.14. The following expression

$$t^{\frac{-\dim \mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}}{2}}IH_c^w\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu},\frac{1}{q},\sqrt{qt}\right),$$

which is the value of $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(q,t)$ according to Conjecture 7.12, is a polynomial in q, t with integer coefficients.

Proof. First note that only integer powers of q and t appear because of (50) and the fact that in genus g = 0 the kernel $\mathbb{H}_n^{HLV}(z, w)$ contains only terms in z^2, w^2 .

Let S be a regular semisimple conjugacy class such that the 4-tuple $C' = (C_1, C_2, S, C_4)$ is generic. By [Bal22] and (50), the Poincaré polynomial of the character variety $\mathcal{M}_{\overline{c}'}$ is the same as the Poincaré polynomial of the variety $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$. But the variety $\mathcal{M}_{\overline{c}'}$ is affine, hence its compactly supported intersection cohomology vanishes in degree strictly smaller than its dimension and only positive power of tappear in the expression. Only positive power of q appear because the weight on the compactly supported intersection cohomology is smaller than the cohomological degree.

The second equality in Lemma 7.13 implies the Poincaré polynomial specialisation of Conjecture 7.12.

Theorem 7.15. Let w be a n-cycle in the Weyl group relative to the third puncture. The coefficient $c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}$ relates to the w-twisted Poincaré polynomial of $\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}$:

$$c_{\mu,\nu}^{1^n}(1,t) = t^{\frac{-\dim \mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu}}{2}} \sum_i t^{\frac{i}{2}} \operatorname{tr}\left(w, IH_c^i\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mu,\nu},\kappa\right)\right).$$

References

[Bal20] Mathieu Ballandras. Trivializations of moment maps. arXiv.2010.08294, 2020.

- [Bal21] Mathieu Ballandras. Weyl group actions on the cohomology of character and quiver varieties. PhD thesis, Université de Paris – Scuola Internazionale Superiore di Studi Avanzati, 2021.
- [Bal22] Mathieu Ballandras. Intersection cohomology of character varieties for punctured riemann surfaces. arXiv.2201.08795, 2022.
- [BBDG18] A. A. Beilinson, J. Bernstein, P. Deligne, and O. Gabber. *Faisceaux* pervers, volume 100 of Astérisque. Société mathématique de France, 2018.
- [BG98] F. Bergeron and G. Garsia. Science fiction and Macdonald's polynomials. CRM Proc. Lecture Notes, 22, 10 1998.
- [BM83] W. Borho and R. MacPherson. *Partial resolutions of nilpotent varieties, Analysis and topology on singular spaces, II, III, volume 101 of Astérisque.* Société mathématique de France, 1983.
- [CB01] William Crawley-Boevey. Geometry of the moment map for representations of quivers. *Compositio Mathematica*, 126(3):257–293, 2001.
- [CB03a] William Crawley-Boevey. Indecomposable parabolic bundles and the existence of matrices in prescribed conjugacy class closures with product equal to the identity. *Publications mathématiques*, 100, 08 2003.
- [CB03b] William Crawley-Boevey. On matrices in prescribed conjugacy classes with no common invariant subspace and sum zero. *Duke Math. J.*, 118(2):339–352, 06 2003.
- [CB06] William Crawley-Boevey. Quiver algebras, weighted projective lines, and the Deligne-Simpson problem. International Congress of Mathematicians, ICM 2006, 2, 05 2006.
- [GH93] A. M. Garsia and M. Haiman. A graded representation model for Macdonald's polynomials. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 90(8):3607–3610, 1993.
- [GH96] A.M. Garsia and M. Haiman. A remarkable q,t-catalan sequence and q-lagrange inversion. *Journal of Algebraic Combinatorics*, 5:191–244, 1996.
- [Hai01] Mark Haiman. Hilbert schemes, polygraphs and the Macdonald positivity conjecture. *Journal of the American mathematical society*, 14(4):941– 1006, 2001.
- [Hai02] Mark Haiman. Combinatorics, symmetric functions, and Hilbert schemes. *Current Developments in Mathematics*, 2002:39–111, 2002.
- [HLRV11] Tamás Hausel, Emmanuel Letellier, and Fernando Rodriguez-Villegas. Arithmetic harmonic analysis on character and quiver varieties. Duke Math. J., 160(2):323–400, 11 2011.

- [HLRV13] Tamás Hausel, Emmanuel Letellier, and Fernando Rodriguez-Villegas. Positivity for Kac polynomials and DT-invariants of quivers. Ann. of Math., 177(3):1147–1168, 2013.
- [Kos04] Vladimir Petrov Kostov. The Deligne–Simpson problem—a survey. Journal of Algebra, 281(1):83–108, 2004.
- [KP81] Hanspeter Kraft and Claudio Procesi. Minimal singularities in GLn. Inventiones mathematicae, 62:503–515, 1980/81.
- [KW01] Reinhardt Kiehl and Rainer Weissauer. Weil Conjectures, Perverse Sheaves and l'adic Fourier Transform. Springer, 01 2001.
- [Let05] Emmanuel Letellier. Fourier Transforms of Invariant Functions on Finite Reductive Lie Algebras. Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2005.
- [Let11] Emmanuel Letellier. Quiver varieties and the character ring of general linear groups over finite fields. *Journal of the European Mathematical Society*, 15, 03 2011.
- [Let12] Emmanuel Letellier. Tensor products of unipotent characters of general linear groups over finite fields. *Transformation Groups*, 18, 04 2012.
- [Let13] Emmanuel Letellier. Character varieties with Zariski closures of GL_n conjugacy classes at punctures. Selecta Mathematica, 21, 09 2013.
- [LL19] Gérard Laumon and Emmanuel Letellier. Notes on a conjecture of Braverman-Kazhdan, 2019.
- [Lus84] G. Lusztig. Intersection cohomology complexes on a reductive group. Inventiones mathematicae, 75:205–272, 1984.
- [Lus85] G. Lusztig. Character sheaves I. Advances in Mathematics, 56(3):193– 237, June 1985.
- [Lus86] G. Lusztig. On the character values of finite Chevalley groups at unipotent elements. J. Algebra, 104:146–194, 1986.
- [Lus00] G. Lusztig. Quiver varieties and Weyl group actions. Annales de l'Institut Fourier, 50(2):461–489, 2000.
- [Mac88] I.G. Macdonald. A new class of symmetric functions. Séminaire Lotharingien de Combinatoire [electronic only], 20:B20a, 41 p.–B20a, 41 p., 1988.
- [Mac15] I. G. Macdonald. Symmetric functions and Hall polynomials. Oxford Classic Texts in the Physical Sciences. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, second edition, 2015. With contribution by A. V. Zelevinsky and a foreword by Richard Stanley, Reprint of the 2008 paperback edition [MR1354144].

- [Maf02] Andrea Maffei. A remark on quiver varieties and Weyl groups. Annali della Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa - Classe di Scienze, Ser. 5, 1(3):649–686, 2002.
- [Mel18] Anton Mellit. Integrality of Hausel–Letellier–Villegas kernels. Duke Math. J., 167(17):3171–3205, 11 2018.
- [Mel19] Anton Mellit. Cell decompositions of character varieties, 2019.
- [Mel20] A. Mellit. Poincaré polynomials of character varieties, Macdonald polynomials and affine Springer fibers. Annals of Mathematics, 192(1):165 228, 2020.
- [Nak94] Hiraku Nakajima. Instantons on ALE spaces, quiver varieties, and Kac-Moody algebras. *Duke Math. J.*, 76(2):365–416, 11 1994.
- [Nak98] Hiraku Nakajima. Quiver varieties and Kac-Moody algebras. Duke Mathematical Journal, 91(3):515 – 560, 1998.
- [Nak00] Hiraku Nakajima. Reflection functors for quiver varieties and Weyl group actions. *Mathematische Annalen*, 327, 08 2000.
- [Nak01] Hiraku Nakajima. Quiver varieties and finite dimensional representations of quantum affine algebras. *Journal of the American Mathematical Society*, 14(1):145–238, 2001.
- [Sai86] Morihiko Saito. Mixed Hodge modules. Proc. Japan Acad. Ser. A Math. Sci., 62(9):360–363, 1986.
- [Shm09] D. A. Shmelkin. Some remarks on Nakajima's quiver varieties of type A, 2009.
- [Sho88] Toshiaki Shoji. Geometry of orbits and springer correspondence. In Orbites unipotentes et représentations - I. Groupes finis et Algèbres de Hecke, number 168 in Astérisque. Société mathématique de France, 1988.
- [Spr76] T. Springer. Trigonometric sums, Green functions of finite groups and representations of Weyl groups. *Inventiones Mathematicae*, 36:173–207, 1976.